Exploring novel therapeutic strategies in neuroblastoma

Joanna Szydzik

Department of Medical Biochemistry and Cell Biology Institute of Biomedicine Sahlgrenska Academy at University of Gothenburg



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

Gothenburg, 2020

Cover illustration: Immunofluorescent staining of mitotic cells. By Joanna Szydzik

Exploring novel therapeutic strategies in neuroblastoma

© Joanna Szydzik 2020 joanna.szydzik@gu.se

ISBN: 978-91-8009-102-2 (print) ISBN: 978-91-8009-103-9 (pdf) http://hdl.handle.net/2077/65467

Printed in Borås, Sweden 2020 Printed by Stema Specialtryck AB

"Nothing in life is to be feared, it is only to be understood. Now is the time to understand more, so that we may fear less". Maria Skłodowska-Curie

To my Family and Friends

Exploring novel therapeutic strategies in neuroblastoma

Joanna Szydzik

Department of Medical Biochemistry and Cell Biology, Institute of Biomedicine Sahlgrenska Academy at University of Gothenburg Gothenburg, Sweden

ABSTRACT

Neuroblastoma (NB) is the most frequently diagnosed extracranial tumour in children, which arises from transient embryonal tissue of the neural crest that fails to complete terminal differentiation into neurons. Even after completion of successful therapy, high risk neuroblastoma patients typically suffer from post-treatment induced toxicity which impacts on their ability to lead a normal life. Traditional protocols including chemotherapeutic and radiation therapy treatments are associated with toxic side effects due to a lack of specificity for malignant cells. Therefore, a rapidly expanding panel of targeted therapy agents are actively being explored. One example of targeted therapy is the use of small-molecule tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs), a number of which have been developed and FDA approved as cancer therapeutics. Anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) is one such TKI target in NB, where genetic analysis has identified ALK mutations in both sporadic and inherited NB, and at a higher frequency in relapsed cases. ALK TKIs are currently employed in adult ALK-positive cancer patients where they elicit good responses, prior to development of resistance. In this thesis, we have focused on improving our understanding of known and novel molecular pathways involved in NB progression for further targeting (study I and III).

We also tested a recently developed novel ALK TKI (study II) in a preclinical setting as an alternative strategy to treat NB patients in the future.

Keywords: Neuroblastoma, Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase, Targeted therapy, ATR inhibition

ISBN: 978-91-8009-102-2 (print) ISBN: 978-91-8009-103-9 (pdf) http://hdl.handle.net/2077/65467

SAMMANFATTNING PÅ SVENSKA

Neuroblastoma (NB) är den oftast diagnostiserade extrakraniella tumören hos barn, vilken härrör från tillfällig embryonal vävnad i neurallisten som inte nått slutgiltig differentiering till nervceller. Även efter framgångsrikt avslutad behandling drabbas patienter med hög risk av neuroblastom vanligtvis av toxicitet som påverkar deras förmåga att leva ett normalt liv. Traditionella behandlingsmetoder inklusive cellgiftsoch strålbehandlingar är förknippade med toxiska biverkningar på grund av bristande specificitet för maligna celler. Därför utforskas en snabbt växande panel av medel för målinriktad terapi. Ett exempel på målinriktad terapi är användningen av småmolekylära tyrosinkinashämmare (TKI), av vilka ett antal har utvecklats och FDA-godkänts för cancerbehandling. Anaplastiskt lymfomkinas (ALK) är ett sådant TKI-mål i NB, där genetisk analys har identifierat ALK-mutationer i både sporadisk och ärftlig NB, och vid en högre frekvens i återfall. ALK-TKI används för närvarande hos vuxna ALK-positiva cancerpatienter där de framkallar goda resultat före resistensutveckling.

I denna avhandling har vi fokuserat på att förbättra vår förståelse för kända och nya molekylära signaleringsvägar delaktiga i NB-progression för vidare studier (studie I och III). Vi undersökte också en nyligen utvecklad ALK TKI (studie II) i prekliniska miljöer som alternativ strategi för att bota NB-patienter i framtiden.

LIST OF PAPERS

- Van den Eynden J, Umapathy G, Ashouri A, Cervantes-Madrid D, <u>Szydzik J</u>, Ruuth K, Koster J, Larsson E, Guan J, Palmer RH, Hallberg B. Phosphoproteome and gene expression profiling of ALK inhibition in neuroblastoma cell lines reveals conserved oncogenic pathways. Sci Signal. 2018 Nov 20;11(557):eaar5680. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.aar5680
- II. Cervantes-Madrid D, <u>Szydzik J</u>, Lind DE, Borenäs M, Bemark M, Cui J, Palmer RH, Hallberg B. Repotrectinib (TPX-0005), effectively reduces growth of ALK driven neuroblastoma cells. Sci Rep. 2019 Dec 18;9(1):19353. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-55060-7
- III. <u>Szydzik J</u>, Lind DE, Umapathy G, Hallberg B and Palmer RH, Modulation of SUN2 phosphorylation downstream of ALK pathway identifies a role for ATR in neuroblastoma cell survival. Manuscript 2020

CONTENTS

ABBREVIA	TIONS:	V
1. INTRO	DUCTION:	1
1.1. Ca	ncer	1
1.2. Ha	Illmarks of cancer	2
1.3. Ge	enome heterogeneity and instability	5
1.4. Ad	lult versus childhood cancers	5
1.5. Ne	euroblastoma	6
1.5.1.	Origin of neuroblastoma	6
1.6. Ge	enetic aberrations in neuroblastoma	
1.6.1.	Chromosome 1p deletions	
1.6.2.	Chromosome 2p gain (MYCN, ALK and ALKAL2)	
1.6.3.	Chromosome 11q loss	
1.6.4.	Chromosome 17q gain	
1.6.5.	Aneuploidy	
1.7. Dia	agnosis of NB	
1.8. Ris	sk stratification and current treatment options in NB	
1.9. Tre	eatment strategies in neuroblastoma	
1.9.1.	Surgery	
1.9.2.	Chemotherapy	
1.9.3.	Haemopoietic stem cell transplantation	
1.9.4.	Radiation	
1.9.5.	Retinoic acid treatment	
1.9.6.	Immunotherapy	
1.10.	Novel approaches for cancer treatment in neuroblastoma	
1.10.1.	Inhibition of ALK	
1.10.2.	Inhibition of ATR	
1.10.3.	Inhibition of Aurora A kinase	
1.10.4.	Inhibition of CDK4/6	
1.10.5.	Inhibition of WEE1 and Chk1	
1.10.6.	Alterations in ATRX, TERT and ALT	
1.10.7.	Inhibition of mTORC1/2	
1.10.8.	Targeting BIRC5	
1.11	Targeting anaplastic lymphoma kinase in neuroblastoma	

1.1	1.1.	Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTK)	22
1.1	1.2.	Anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK)	23
1.1	1.3.	Activation of ALK	25
1.1	1.4.	ALK in neuroblastoma	25
1.12.	Ond	cogenic ALK signaling	26
1.13.	٨L٢	Cpositive cancers	28
1.13	3.1.	Anaplastic large cell lymphoma	28
1.13	3.2.	Non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC)	28
1.13	3.3.	Inflammatory myofibroblastic tumours (IMT)	29
1.13	3.4.	Diffuse large B-cell lymphoma (DLBCL)	30
1.14.	٨L٢	(inhibitors	30
1.14	4.1.	Crizotinib	31
1.14	4.2.	Lorlatinib	32
1.14	4.3.	Repotrectinib	33
1.15.	Tar	geting ATR in neuroblastoma	34
1.1	5.1.	Cell cycle and its regulation	34
1.1	5.2.	Cell cycle checkpoints	35
1.1	5.3.	An intrinsic S/G2 checkpoint enforced by ATR	37
1.1	5.4.	The DNA damage response	38
1.1	5.5.	Ataxia Telangiectasia Mutated and Rad3-related kinase	38
1.1	5.6.	Mutations in DDR related genes	40
1.1	5.7.	ATR inhibitors	40
1	.15.7.1	. AZD6738, ceralasertib	42
1	.15.7.2	2. BAY1895344	42
1	.15.7.3	 M6620 (formerly VE-822, VX-970 berzosertib) 	43
1	.15.7.4	. M4344 (VX-803)	44
2. AIN	1S:		45
3. MA	TERIA	LS AND METHODS:	46
3.1.	Cell c	ulture	46
3.2.	Inhibi	tion of ALK activity in neuroblastoma cell lines	46
3.3.	Immu	noblotting	46
3.4.	Immu	nofluorescence	46
3.5.	Apopt	osis assay	47

3.6.	Proliferation assay	47
3.7.	Neurite outgrowth assay	47
3.8.	ALK phosphorylation in PC-12 cells	47
3.9.	RNA-seq sample preparation	47
3.10	. RNA-seq data analysis	48
3.11	. Proteomic/Phosphoproteomic sample preparation:	48
3.12	Proteomic/Phosphoproteomic sample analysis:	48
3.13	. Xenograft neuroblastoma model	49
3.14	. Software for data presentation	49
3.15	Statistical analysis	49
4. RE	ESULTS AND DISSCUSION:	50
4.1.	Paper I:	50
4.2.	Paper II:	52
4.3.	Paper III:	54
5. CC	ONCLUSIONS:	56
5.1.	Paper I:	56
5.2.	Paper II:	56
5.3.	Paper III:	57
6. AC	CKNOWLEGMENTS:	58
7. LIS	ST OF FIGURES:	65
8. RE	EFERENCES:	66

ABBREVIATIONS:

ALCL- anaplastic large cell lymphoma ALK- anaplastic lymphoma kinase ALKAL1- ALK and LTK Ligand 1 ALKAL2- ALK and LTK Ligand 2 ALO17- ALK lymphoma oligomerization partner on chromosome 17 ALT- alternative lengthening of telomeres ATM- ataxia telangiectasia mutated ATR- ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related ATRA- all-transretinoic acid, tretinoin ATRX- alpha thalassemia/mental retardation syndrome X-linked **BMP**- bone morphogenetic protein BIRC5- baculoviral inhibitor of apoptosis repeat-containing 5 **CC**- chromaffin cells **CDK**- cyclin-dependent kinase CHEK1- checkpoint kinase 1 CHEK2- checkpoint kinase 2 CKI- cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor CLTC- clathrin heavy chain **CNA**- copy number alteration **CNS**- central nervous system **CT**- computerized tomography CXCR4- C-X-C motif chemokine receptor **DA**- dorsal aorta DAXX- death-domain associated protein **DD-** DNA damage **DDR-** DNA damage response **DG**- dorsal ganglia **DLBCL**- diffuse large B-cell lymphoma DLG2- disc large homolog 2 **ECD**- extracellular domain

EFS- event-free survival

EGFR- epidermal growth factor receptor

EML4- echinoderm microtubule associated protein-like 4

- FDA- Food and Drug Administration
- FGFR2- fibroblast growth factor receptor 2
- FOXM1- forkhead Box M1
- G1- gap 1 phase
- G2- gap 2 phase
- **GD2** disialoganglioside 2
- **GOF** gain-of function
- **GR** glycine-rich region
- **GWAS** genome-wide association studies
- **HSC** hematopoietic stem cells
- IGF-1R- insulin-like growth factor receptor 1
- IMT- inflammatory myofibroblastic tumour
- InR- insulin receptor
- **INSS-** International Neuroblastoma Staging System
- JAK- Janus kinase
- KIF5B- kinesin family member 5B
- KLC1- kinesin light chain 1
- LDLa- low density lipoprotein class A
- LOF- loss-of function
- LTK- leukocyte tyrosine kinase
- M- mitosis
- MAM- meprin A5 protein and receptor protein tyrosine phosphatse mu
- MHY9- non-muscle myosin heavy chain 9
- MIBG- metaiodobenzylguanidine
- MRI- magnetic resonance imaging
- MSN- moesin
- mTOR- mammalian target of rapamycin
- $\ensuremath{\text{N-notochord}}$
- NB- neuroblastoma
- NCC- neural crest cells
- NPM- nucleophosmin
- NRG1- neuregulin 1
- **NRTK** non-receptor tyrosine kinase
- NSCLC- non- small cell lung cancer

- NT- neural tube
- PC12- pheochromocytoma 12 cells
- PI3K- phosphoinositide 3-kinase
- PK- protein kinase
- **PLCγ** phospholipase Cγ
- PTK- protein tyrosine kinase domain
- PTPN3- protein tyrosine phosphate non-receptor type 3
- RA- retinoic acid
- **RB-** retinoblastoma
- **RS-** replication stress
- RTK- receptor tyrosine kinase
- S- synthesis
- SAP- sympathoadrenal precursor cells
- SBRCT- small blue round cell tumour
- SCA- segmental chromosomal alterations
- SCP- Schwann Cell Precursors
- SDF1- stromal cell-derived factor 1
- SG- sympathetic ganglion
- SHANK2- SH3 and Multiple Ankyrin Repeat Domains 2
- SN- sympathetic neurons
- SNV- single nucleotide variant
- **SRG** suparenal symphatetoc ganglion
- STAT- signal transducer and activator of transcription
- STRN- striatin
- SUN2- Sad1 and UNC84 Domain Containing 2
- SV- structural variation
- TAT- targeted alpha therapy
- TERT- telomerase reverse transcriptase
- TFG- TRK fused gene
- TMD- transmembrane domain
- TPM3/4- tropomyosin 3 and 4
- TSG- tumor suppressor gene
- TT- targeted therapy

1. INTRODUCTION:

1.1. Cancer

Cancer is one of the major causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide. Cancer refers to a heterogeneous group of diseases that share biological properties such as uncontrolled growth and abnormal cellular phenotypes as well as the potential to spread to other parts of the body. The transformation of normal cells into tumour cells is usually caused by series of events, including somatic mutation, and/or hereditary predisposition, as well as involving activation of oncogenes and inactivation of tumour suppressor genes or altering DNA repair genes. Therefore, each patient's tumour is characterised by a unique combination of genetic and epigenetic changes (Vogelstein et al., 2013). The transformation process of normal cell into a cancer cell is called carcinogenesis and typically progresses from a pre-cancerous lesion (neoplastic transformation) to a malignant tumour. Increased incidence of developing cancer is also associated with exposition to carcinogenic agents (physical, chemical, biological) as well genetic predispositions (Fig. 1). Untreated tumours eventually affect surrounding tissues, penetrating the organs and cause tremendous damage to patients' health.





The neoplastic transformation of adult cancer is usually an effect of life-lengthening accumulative exposure to environmental causes and inherited genetic predispositions.

The carcinogenic cascade is usually irreversible, often resulting in chronic inflammation (which causes immune system malfunction due to persistent activation) or pain due to increased pressure on nerves. Early diagnosis of cancer is a key factor in patient outcome. In many cases, delayed cancer diagnosis reduces patient survival, however progression varies greatly between types of cancer and between individual patients (Vogelstein et al., 2013).

1.2. Hallmarks of cancer

In 2000, Hanahan and Weinberg defined six characteristics associated within processes that transforms normal cells into cancer including self-sufficiency for growth signals, insensitivity to growth inhibition signals, evasion of apoptosis, limitless replicative potential, sustained angiogenesis, tissue invasion and metastasis, which are briefly described below:

(1) Self-sufficiency for growth signals

Normal cells are dependent on growth-promoting signaling, both autocrine and paracrine, that controls the tightly-regulated cell cycle machinery to actively proliferate and maintain tissue homeostasis. In contrast, cancer cells reduce their dependence on paracrine signals, therefore staying independent of the cellular microenvironment. The autocrine signaling includes growth ligands, their receptors as well as cytosolic signaling molecules which play important role in cancer self-sufficient maintenance.

(2) Insensitivity to inhibitory growth signals

Maintaining a high level of cellular homeostasis is a main goal for healthy cells. Tumour suppressor genes (TSG) induce quiescence or differentiation in cells and ensure that they are ready to divide or to halt division when DNA damage occurs. In contrast, cancer cells perturb cellular homeostasis and alter tumour suppressor functions, which lead to inefficient prevention of abnormal cell division. Cancer cells are also insensitive to contact inhibition and are able to continue growth and division, regardless of their surroundings.

(3) Evasion of apoptosis

Apoptosis is a naturally occurring cellular mode of cell death that organisms have evolved to eliminate unnecessary or unhealthy cells. This process is highly regulated upon extra- or intracellular signals, however cancer cells acquire resistance to escape apoptotic programs.

(4) Limitless replicative potential

The replicative potential of most mammalian cells is limited by the length of the telomeres. Telomeres are specialized structures of repetitive DNA at the end of chromosome that are involved in the cell replication. They are also extremely important to maintain chromosomal stability and protect the ends of the chromosomes against degradation. Each replication event leads to degradation between 50-200 base pairs of telomeric DNA (Zhao et al., 2009). Shortening of telomeres is associated with aging and when telomeres are critically short, a process called 'crisis' takes place and this eventually leads to cell death (Shay, 2016). Cancer cells are able to disturb this dynamic equilibrium and maintain high levels of telomerase activity to achieve limitless replication potential and avoid telomere shortening.

(5) Sustained angiogenesis

Growth of blood vessels, in a process called angiogenesis, helps cancer cells to build a potent network that provides better access to nutrients and facilitate metastasis.

(6) Tissue invasion and metastasis

In order (for tumours) to acquire metastatic properties, an ability to spread throughout the body, two crucial mechanisms are involved: invasion and metastasis. Invasive cancers are those which directly expand and penetrate the neighbouring tissues, whereas the process of metastasis is highly complex, involving migration of the malignant cells from the origin site which are able to invade blood and/or lymph vessels in order to spread at distal sites.

Weinberg and Hanahan (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011) later proposed two additional hallmarks: (7) abnormal metabolic pathways and (8) evasion of the immune system, and two supportive characteristics: genome instability, and tumour-promoting inflammation that facilitates neoplasia (Fig. 2) (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2000).

(7) Abnormal metabolic pathways In contrast to normal cells, which produce energy by glycolysis followed by oxidation of pyruvate in mitochondria, tumour cells have a much higher rate of glucose consumption and largely relay on glycolysis followed by lactic acid fermentation in the cytosol (the Warburg effect).

(8) Evasion of the immune system

The immune system possesses a capacity to identify abnormal and damaged cells and destroy them before they can develop into malignancy. Cancer cells acquire the ability to evade destruction by the body's immune system. Tumour cells produce several

immune suppressing cytokines that interfere with checkpoint pathways of the immune system so that they cannot be recognised and eliminated (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011).



Fig. 2 Hallmarks of cancer.

Eight biological capabilities of cancer cells: 1. Self-sufficiency in growth signals, 2. Insensitivity to antigrowth signals, 3. Evasion of apoptosis, 4. Limitless replicative potential, 5. Sustained angiogenesis, 6. Tissue invasion and metastasis, 7. Abnormal metabolic pathways, 8. Evading the immune system. Based on (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011).

1.3. Genome heterogeneity and instability

The complexity of heterogeneous interactions of different cell types in tumour can create a favourable microenvironment for neoplasia. Tumour DNA is characteristically more fragile than DNA in normal cells, leading to an elevated replication stress (Dillon et al., 2010). The majority of cancers accumulate somatic mutations over time. Among these mutations we can distinguish so called "driver gene" mutations, which give a selective advantage to a clone in its microenvironment and "passenger" mutations that confer no selective growth advantage (Vogelstein et al., 2013). Those changes influence the signaling pathways which determine cell fate by dysregulating proliferation through loss of checkpoint control or elevated level of oxidative damage (Wiseman and Halliwell, 1996). Intra-tumour heterogeneity can lead to expansion of particular subpopulation. Such tumour cells can be insensitive to the treatment regimen, and able to infiltrate surrounding tissue and spread to nearby as well as distal organs and glands causing metastasis (Negrini et al., 2010). Genomic instability has been described as a "supportive feature" of cancer cells and is caused by errors in DNA replication and repair machinery (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011).

1.4. Adult versus childhood cancers

One difference between childhood and adult solid tumours is that adult tumours arise from differentiated adult tissues (such as epithelia of gastrointestinal tract and skin) after accumulation of multiple sequential mutations due to increasing life span and exposure to dietary, lifestyle, hereditary predisposition and others previously mentioned in section 1.2. In contrast, paediatric malignancies often originate in precursor cells of non-self-renewing tissues and have less single nucleotide variant (SNV) and nucleotide insertions/deletions than most adult malignancies (Rahal et al., 2018). Comprehensive analysis of various paediatric tumours identified at least one significantly mutated gene in 47%, with most tumours having only one. In contrast, the majority of adult cancer (76%) harbour recurrent mutations in multiple genes. In addition, TP53 was identified as the most frequently somatically mutated gene in both childhood and adulthood malignancies (Gröbner et al., 2018). Development of cancer early in life is associated with specific (rare) birth defects, that are consequences of perturbations in certain cellular signaling processes during development and neuroblastoma is one such example.

1.5. Neuroblastoma

Neuroblastoma (NB) is the most common extracranial solid tumour in children. After leukaemia and cranial tumours, it is the third most common paediatric malignancy worldwide (Park et al., 2013). This relatively rare disease affects 1 in 8,000 live births (20-25 individual per 1 million) and accounts for 6-10% of all childhood tumours. Sadly, that makes NB the most deadly tumour of childhood, which accounts for 12-15% of all paediatric cancer related deaths (Brodeur, 2003; Park et al., 2010). The majority (90%) of NB tumours arise in children younger than 10 years (including 40% of children younger than a year) with a median age at diagnosis of 17–18 months (London et al., 2005; Maris, 2010; Stiller and Parkin, 1992). Almost all NB arises sporadically, with the familial form of neuroblastoma being rare and accounting for only 1% of cases.

Several genetic alterations are often observed in NB, including gains and losses of chromosomal parts as well as whole karyotype near diplo- and tetraploid aberrations which are correlated with poor patient survival (discussed in section 1.6). Histologically, this solid tumour of infancy has been described as a small blue round cell tumour (SBRCT) characterised by high heterogeneity and poorly differentiated cells. NBs are localised along the sympathetic chain with the mass originating in the adrenal medulla of the adrenal gland (47%), nerve tissues of abdomen (24%), thoracic (15%) or in the pelvis (3%) or neck (2.7%), or other sympathetic ganglia near the spine in the chest (7.9%), (Maris, 2010; Tolbert and Matthay, 2018; Vo et al., 2014). Genome-wide association studies (GWAS) describe NB as a complex genetic disease, characterised by presence of common polymorphic alleles that can influence tumour formation and patient status at diagnosis (Manolio et al., 2009; Ritenour et al., 2018).

1.5.1. Origin of neuroblastoma

Neuroendocrine NB tumours arise from sympathoadrenal cells during foetal development of sympathetic nervous system. The sympathoadrenal lineage originates from multipotent migratory neural crest cells (NCCs) that are localised in the dorsal part of the neural tube (NT) (Takahashi et al., 2013). Early migration of undifferentiated NCCs (Fig. 3, left panel) depends on chemoattraction, and is followed by a later migration that relies on sympathetic neurons (Baker et al., 1997). In the initial early migratory pathway, the dorsal aorta provides chemoattractant signals to the SOX10 positive early NCC via aortic bone morphogenetic proteins (such as BMP4 and BMP7) which induce the expression of the chemokine stromal cell-derived factor 1 (SDF1) and

neuregulin 1 (NRG1) (Saito et al., 2012). Both receptors, C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4) and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) can be stimulated by their ligands SDF1 and NRG1. The active secretion of SDF1 and NRG1 ligands by the para-aortic mesenchyme direct the SOX10 positive early NCCs expressing CXCR4 and EGFR to start their migration towards the dorsal aorta. After reaching the vicinity of the dorsal aorta, migrating neural crest cells are no longer called SOX10 positive early NCCs, but are instead known as sympathoadrenal precursor cells (SAPs). In the so called dorsoventral split, SAPs commit to further differentiation in distinct regions of the embryo.

The late migratory event of NCCs (Fig. 3, right panel) starts when the neural crest cells start to migrate on the sympathetic neurons, from which moment they are known as Schwann cell precursors (SCPs). To reach the cortex and invade the developing adrenal medulla, SCPs migrate on the sympathoadrenal neurites which distinguish them from free migrating NCC. After reaching the medulla, SCPs differentiate to become catecholamine-secreting cells of the adrenal gland called chromaffin cells.

Lineage tracing experiments in mice have estimated that 80% of chromaffin cells of the adrenal medulla originate from late migratory NCC Schwann cell precursors, while 20% are due to migration and differentiation of sympathoadrenal precursor cell. (Furlan et al., 2017).

The exact origin of NB is still enigmatic, however a better understanding of the sympathoadrenal differentiation is crucial as NB are considered to arise due to failure of differentiation, growth and migration of the emerging sympathetic lineage. This failure to complete terminal differentiation into neurons or chromaffin cells in the adrenal medulla and instead transform to become malignant is thought to involve abnormal maintenance of stemness signals, which arise from genetic and epigenetic lesions. Due to the observed lack of differentiation features, NB has been called a malignancy with differentiation block (Huber et al., 2009; Maris, 2010).



Fig. 3 Neural crest cells migration

NCC migration in humans takes place in week 4. Left panel: Early migration of chemoattractantdependent NCCs. Right panel: Late migration of nerve dependent migratory neural crest cells. Adapted with permission from (Furlan et al., 2017; Tsubota and Kadomatsu, 2018).

1.6. Genetic aberrations in neuroblastoma

While mutation poor, high-risk NB characteristically exhibits a high number of somatic chromosomal lesions at the genomic level, including structural variations (SVs) and copy number alterations (CNAs) (De Brouwer et al., 2010; Gröbner et al., 2018; Pugh et al., 2013). Besides *MYCN* amplification which is found in 20% of NB overall, and about 50% in high-risk patients, the most frequently mutated gene in NB is *ALK* followed by *PTPN11*, *ATRX*, *PHOX2B*, *NRAS*, *TERT*, *CHEK2*, *PINK1*, and *BARD1* (De Brouwer et al., 2010; Molenaar et al., 2012; Pugh et al., 2013). Below, some of the most important segmental chromosomal alterations (SCA) in NB are described:

1.6.1. Chromosome 1p deletions

Segmental chromosomal loss of the distal short arm of chromosome 1p is reported in one-third of all NB cases (approximately 35%) and with even higher frequency in high risk NB where it correlates with *MYCN* amplification and poor patient survival (Ejeskär et al., 2001; Fong et al., 1989; Mora et al., 2000). Investigation of the importance of chromosome 1 in NB by transferring 1p arm of chromosome into the NB cell line (with deletion of distal arm 1p) showed that cells induced neuronal differentiation, suppressed proliferation and caused major cell death (Bader et al., 1991). This observation, and many others in a range of human malignancies (Bagchi and Mills, 2008; Schwab et al., 1996) indicated the existence of tumour suppressors encoded in this region. Several tumour suppressor genes are localised in the 1p36 region including: *CAMTA1, CHD5, KIF1B, CASZ1* and *ARID1A*. Those genes are associated with reduction of cell proliferation and activation of apoptosis (Bagchi et al., 2007; Fransson et al., 2007; García-López et al., 2020; Henrich et al., 2012; Katoh and Katoh, 2003; Liu et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2001).

1.6.2. Chromosome 2p gain (MYCN, ALK and ALKAL2)

The p arm of chromosome 2 is a location of three key players of the ALK signaling pathway: *ALK* itself, *MYCN*, and one of the ALK ligand - *ALKAL2*. Moreover, this SCA is associated with unfavourable outcome in NB patients (Javanmardi et al., 2019; Jeison et al., 2010). Located at 2p23.2-2p23.3, the *ALK* locus spans 728 kb, and with *MYCN* (6.4kb at 24.3), coding for a downstream transcriptional target and *ALKAL2* (8.7kb at 25.3) all are found in the distal 2p arm (Fig. 4). Oncogenic *ALK* mutations have been described in both familial and sporadic NB and are observed in 7-10% of

patients (Carén et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2008; George et al., 2008; Janoueix-Lerosey et al., 2008; Mossé et al., 2008). The amplification of *MYCN*, which is localised at 2p24.3 remains a valid and critical prognostic marker for NB diagnosis. Approximately 20-30% of all primary NB express high levels of *MYCN*, and this percentage increases in high risk NB cases to around 50%, where it is associated with advanced disease stage and poor prognosis (Maris and Matthay, 1999). Amplification of *MYCN* greater than 10 copies per haploid genome is associated with poor prognosis regardless of other strategic factors (Maris and Matthay, 1999). The *MYCN* gene encodes for its product, MYCN, which is transcription factor with a short half-life that is involved in a range of cellular process like cell proliferation and differentiation (Brodeur, 2003; Eilers and Eisenman, 2008; Maris et al., 2007). MYCN activates targets such as ODC and MCM7, which leads to cell cycle progression (Hogarty et al., 2008; Shohet et al., 2002). The oncogenic association of *ALK* and *MYCN* together with ALKAL2 represent a growth control loop that could potentially be involved in the development and progression of NB (Javanmardi et al., 2019).

1.6.3. Chromosome 11q loss

Loss of parts of the long arm of chromosome 11 (11q) are observed in about 43% of tumours, making this one of the most common chromosomal aberration in NB. 11q deletion is generally mutually exclusive to MYCN amplification and is a marker of an unfavourable phenotype for patients (Carén et al., 2008; Carén et al., 2010). The loss of part of chromosomes in cancer cells often indicates the sites where important tumour suppressor genes reside. Deletion of part of a chromosome or gene or even point mutations in tumour suppressor genes can lead to carcinogenesis (Maris and Matthay, 1999). Recently, a strong tumour suppressor gene candidate Disc Large Homolog 2 (DLG2), localised on this high-risk deletion region was identified by Siaw et al. DLG2 is located at chromosome 11q14.1 and is a part of the 'bridge signature' which characterises the transcriptional transition of SCPs towards adrenal chromaffin cell differentiation (Furlan et al., 2017). Overexpression of DLG2 induces differentiation of NB cells and inhibits tumour growth in xenograft models. DLG2 was also found as downregulated target of oncogenic ALK signaling (Siaw et al., 2020). Also at 11q, Lopez et al., identified the postsynaptic adaptor protein-coding gene SHANK2 (located at 11q13.3-13.4) as associated with high-risk NB. Overexpression of SHANK2 results in significant reduction of cellular proliferation and stimulates differentiation of NB cells upon RA treatment (Lopez et al., 2020). The inactivation of tumour suppressor genes such as *DLG2* and *SHANK2* could lead to disturbance in neurodevelopmental processes and enhance tumorigenesis in NB (Keane et al., 2020; Lopez et al., 2020; Siaw et al., 2020). In keeping with the complexity of tumour suppressor regions in NB, deletion of parts of chromosome arm 11q, result in loss of DNA damage response (DDR) genes that are known drivers of NB, such as *ATM*, *CHK1*, *MRE11* and *H2AFX* representing an additional important chromosomal aberrations in NB for diagnostic approach to separate high- and low-risk cases (Brodeur, 2003; Carén et al., 2008; Carén et al., 2010).

1.6.4. Chromosome 17q gain

The gain of a fragment of the long arm of chromosome 17q (17q25) is common genetic alteration in primary NB, detected in about 50% of tumours and correlated with adverse outcome (Abel et al., 1999). Unbalanced translocation of chromosome 17q involves many different chromosomes and in particular short arm of chromosome 1p (Bown et al., 1999). This translocation leads to loss of distal 1p arm with simultaneous gain in chromosome 17q and is found often in primary NB (Savelyeva et al., 1994; Van Roy et al., 1994). The genomic region of unbalanced chromosome 17q contains genes such as: *BIRC5* (at 17q25.3), *NM23A* (at 17q21.33) and *PPM1D* (at 17q23.2) that contribute to the growth advantage of tumour cells (Godfried et al., 2002; Islam et al., 2000; Saito-Ohara et al., 2003). Baculoviral inhibitor of apoptosis repeat-containing 5, *BIRC5* encodes survivin protein, that is an inhibitor of apoptosis associated with poor patient outcome and therefore is useful for patient stratification (Caron, 1995; Islam et al., 2000).



Fig. 4 Schematic representation of SCV in NB patients.

Segmental chromosomal gains (indicated in green) and losses (in red). *Italics* represent of genes which are reported to be mutated in NB, and *bold italics* symbolise genes that have been identified as amplified in NB. Adapted with permission from (Maris and Matthay, 1999) based on (De Brouwer et al., 2010; Pugh et al., 2013).

1.6.5. Aneuploidy

Ploidy of genetic materials represents the number of complete sets of chromosomes, and in NB, genome ploidy is an important prognostic marker. Near diploid or near-tetraploid DNA content correlates with more aggressive primary tumours and correlates with chromosomal aberrations including: segmental amplification, deletion and unbalanced translocations. In contrast, less aggressive tumours and more favourable prognosis is associated with hyperploid and near-triploid DNA state, where whole chromosome gains and very few structural rearrangements are present (Brodeur, 2003; Maris and Matthay, 1999).

1.7. Diagnosis of NB

The majority of neuroblastoma patients present diseases at an advanced stage, due to symptoms including: lumps or swellings in the abdomen, neck, pelvis or chest region (main primary tumor location), enlarged belly, weight loss and problems with breathing or swallowing. After physical examination, urine and blood tests are performed. If increased levels of catecholamines (hormones released by chromaffin cells of adrenal medulla, such as epinephrine/adrenaline and norepinephrine) are found, then a positive identification of tumor cells in a bone marrow sample is enough to diagnose NB. Imaging tests may include an ultrasound, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), X-ray, computerized tomography (CT) scan, followed by metaiodobenzylguanidine (MIBG) if NB was diagnosed. MIBG contains a minimum required amount of radioactive iodine, which is intravenously given to patients and is the most sensitive metastatic investigation to detect NB cells in skeletal/soft tissue. If imaging identifies a suspicious mass, biopsy of the tumour tissue and/or bone marrow is performed to confirm the diagnosis.

1.8. Risk stratification and current treatment options in NB

Precise NB staging is critical to choose the most effective treatment protocol. NB staging has evolved dramatically and has been extensively reviewed by Sokol and Deasi (Sokol and Desai, 2019). According to the International Neuroblastoma Staging System (INSS) neuroblastoma is classified into 5 stages (1-4 and 4S) to evaluate the risk assessment. Stage 1 and 2 are usually characterized as a mild form of NB without metastasis into the bone marrow whereas stage 3 and 4 mainly metastasize and display resistance to chemo- and radiotherapies. The first line of treatment for patients with stage 1 NB is surgery following chemotherapy and/or radiotherapy. For patients with stage 2-4 NB treatment is more complex.

Patients diagnosed with stage 4S NB (mostly children under 1 year old) have a better prognosis, and in these cases NB can spontaneously regress without any treatment (Uemura et al., 2019). Risk of relapse in low/intermediate NB patients is between 5-15%, whereas in high-risk neuroblastoma this risk is around 50-60%. Currently, despite highly aggressive therapy, only approximately half of patients with high-risk neuroblastoma survive 5 years. Therefore, there is an unmet need for new therapeutic strategies in this NB patient subgroup (Brisse et al., 2011; Cohn et al., 2009).

1.9. Treatment strategies in neuroblastoma

1.9.1. Surgery

In solid tumors such as NB, surgery is an efficient way to eliminate carcinogenic tissue. However, complete resection is problematic in NB due to high vascularization of primary tumors and encasement of surrounding nerves by the tumor. Surgery is usually followed by chemo- or/and radiation therapy targeting the remaining cancer cells. In cases where surgical restriction is not recommended based on size, localization and observed metastasis, surgery is limited to collect enough tumor tissue for diagnostic analyses. Presurgical chemotherapy is often administrated to debulk the tumour and allow safe tumour resection (Günther et al., 2011; Lim et al., 2016; Monclair et al., 2015). A small group of patients, usually very young (especially in infants below 18 months of age) categorized as 4S group, are exempt from surgery, as tumors spontaneously regress and patients require no further treatment (Maris, 2010; Maris et al., 2007).

1.9.2. Chemotherapy

One of the most common treatment options for many cancers is chemotherapy. Chemotherapeutics can be a single compound or combination of drugs which are highly toxic to dividing cells, leading to cell death or growth inhibition. While effective in killing uncontrollably dividing cancer cells, this toxicity also affects the normal cells of the body, which typically include cells of the immune system, gut, and hair follicles with common side effects of neutropenia, anemia, diarrhea, hair loss and vomiting. Chemotherapy can be given to downsize the tumour (so called pre surgical) or after surgery to eliminate remaining cancer cells. The chemotherapy treatment protocol is based on size and location of the tumour, whether it has spread, the age of the child and biopsy results. Cytotoxic chemotherapy includes DNA-binding drugs such as carboplatin/cisplatin, which can be combined with etoposide (a topoisomerase type II inhibitor) or vinorelbine (an anti-mitotic). Children in intermediate risk groups often receive carboplatin, cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin or etoposide whereas high-risk NB patients often receive cisplatin, cyclophosphamide, etoposide, topotecan, vincristine or melphalan (Matthay, 2008; Pearson et al., 1992).

1.9.3. Haemopoietic stem cell transplantation

Heavy chemotherapy and/or radiotherapy destroys not only cancer cells but causes extensive damage to the patient's body. The bone marrow harbours hematopoietic stem cells (HSC), which give rise to specialized blood cells as a result of haematopoiesis. High-risk NB patients commonly undergo either an autologous (self-transplantation), (or sometimes allogeneic- from a donor) bone marrow transplantation after chemotherapy. (Fish and Grupp, 2008).

1.9.4. Radiation

1311-metaiodobenzylguanidine (1311-MIBG), which is used in the diagnosis of NB, is a radionuclide that is also employed as a therapeutic agent in NB. 1311-MIBG, similar to norepinephrine, is taken up by sympathomedullary tissues (mainly by a norepinephrine transporter system) and into intracytoplasmic vesicles (through a vesicular transporter system). Accumulation of MIBG takes place within the adrenergic tissues and is associated with severe side effects (Garaventa et al., 1999; Ilias et al., 2011).

1.9.5. Retinoic acid treatment

NB is a disease characterized by poorly differentiated cells. Introducing retinoid derivatives of vitamin A is known to be impact to process of differentiation. Retinoid therapy is widely employed in clinical oncology as a treatment option in NB to differentiate cells into postmitotic neuroendocrine cells. *In vitro* induction of cell differentiation with 13-cis retinoic acid (13-cis-RA, isotretinoin) and all-transretinoic acid (ATRA, tretinoin) has been reported in several studies (Matthay et al., 1999; Reynolds et al., 2003; Sidell et al., 1983). Patients with less severe disease follow a retinoid-induced differentiation protocol, that is also employed as maintenance therapy in high risk patients, for treatments of minimal residual disease (Smith and Foster, 2018). For NB patients, 13-cis-retinoic acid is more preferential (clinically effective) than ATRA, firstly because of its higher half-life time (more than 5 times in comparison to ATRA) and higher level of plasma peak 13-cis-RA (ATRA peak level= 0.62-1 μ M and 13-cis-RA is 7.4 μ M) (Reynolds et al., 1994).

1.9.6. Immunotherapy

Early investigation of NB cells revealed the enrichment of sialic acid and gangliosides on their surface (Shochat et al., 1977). Disialoganglioside (GD2) is a sialic acidcontaining glycosphingolipid whose high expression level is mainly limited to the surface membrane of neuroectodermal origin cell with examples of neurons, astrocytes, skin melanocytes, and peripheral pain fibers of normal human tissues (Graus et al., 1984). Functionally, they are important for attachment capacity of neuroblastic cells and are required for migration, metastasis and adhesion (Hakomori and Igarashi, 1995). NB patients have elevated free GD2 levels in serum compared with normal children and children with other tumour types however expression does not correlate with patient prognosis (Shochat et al., 1977). In 1985, Cheung and colleagues produced for the first time four monoclonal antibodies (three immunoglobulin M and one immunoglobulin G3) against a human NB cell surface glycolipid antigen (Cheung et al., 1985). Currently, immunotherapy using anti-GD2 monoclonal antibodies has been integrated as a frontline treatment of patient with high risk NB starting with the first drug Dinutuximab (Unituxin) approved by FDA in 2015 (2015; Dhillon, 2015; Yang and Sondel, 2010).

1.10. Novel approaches for cancer treatment in neuroblastoma

High-risk NB patients that complete therapy successfully typically suffer from posttreatment induced toxicity which leads to growth and mental retardation and affects their ability to lead a normal life. Traditional protocols containing chemotherapeutics and radiation therapy demonstrate additional harmful effects due to a lack of specificity for malignant cells. Therefore an important aim of targeted therapy (TT) is to identify less toxic compounds in comparison to conventional chemotherapeutics and highly potent and specific therapeutic molecularly targeted drugs (Tsubota and Kadomatsu, 2018). The ideal example of TT is a compound (or combination of compounds) that eliminates only the cancerous cells while leaving normal cells intact before drugresistance occurs (Amoroso et al., 2018; Ladenstein et al., 2017).

The development of novel therapeutic strategies in paediatric cancer remains limited, especially in childhood neuroblastoma, which is relatively uncommon. Despite increasing preclinical research efforts with a wide spectrum of inhibitors, phase III clinical trials in NB are still largely limited due to rarity of this malignancy (https://clinicaltrials.gov/).

1.10.1. Inhibition of ALK

Targeting tyrosine kinases, such as ALK, by using a small inhibitors has been shown to inhibit the growth of NB cell *in vitro* and *in vivo* models in preclinical studies (Alam et al., 2019; Cervantes-Madrid et al., 2019; Guan et al., 2016; Infarinato et al., 2016; Schönherr et al., 2011; Siaw et al., 2016; Trigg et al., 2019). Targeting *ALK*, the most frequently mutated gene in NB is only one, well advanced example of targeted therapy in NB. ALK and its inhibition is described in more detail in section 1.11.

1.10.2. Inhibition of ATR

Clinical studies targeting Ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3 related (ATR) in adult patients are ongoing with four different compounds study as monotherapeutics, as well in combination with other drugs (NCT03188965, NCT02264678, NCT02157792, NCT02278250). ATR has been identified in 'omics' analysis as a target of ALK signaling and is one interest of this thesis described in section 1.15. (Van den Eynden et al., 2018).

1.10.3. Inhibition of Aurora A kinase

Despite its key role, the MYCN oncogene is currently considered clinically undruggable, prompting approaches that target MYCN indirectly (Maris and Matthay, 1999). Otto and colleagues used a synthetic-lethal screening strategy in NB cell to identify genes overexpressed in MYCN-amplified tumours and/or genes with direct evidence for being a MYCN target. One out of 17 genes was AURKA which showed selective growth-halted effects in the knockdown of MYCN in MYCN-amplified cells (Otto et al., 2009). They also demonstrated that Aurora A protects MYCN from ubiquitin-mediated proteolytic degradation (Otto et al., 2009). On the other hand, to initiate transcription, MYCN interacts with MAX, uA4, BPTF, p400 and PAF1 to assemble the specific effector complex with its specific interaction partners: TFIIIC, TOP2A and RAD21. During S phase oncogenic Aurora A kinase (AURKA) displaces specific interaction partners of MYCN to bind to the amino-terminus domain of MYCN, which as a consequence, avoids the release of POL II and stabilizes MYCN transcription. Inhibition of the MYCN dependent pause release of POL II prevents activation of the ATR checkpoint kinase (Büchel et al., 2017). The stabilisation of MYCN by AURKA contributes to development of NB malignancies. Increased expression of AURKA is correlated with unfavourable outcome for NB patients (Shang

et al., 2009). Otto *et al.* postulated that stabilisation of MYCN is independent of AURKA kinase activity therefore the application of small molecules such as kinase inhibitors could not be the ideal therapeutic strategy (Otto et al., 2009). Several AURKA inhibitors have been developed such as: LY3295668, alisertib (MLN8237), ZM447439 (Ditchfield et al., 2003; Gong et al., 2019; Sloane et al., 2010). Nonetheless, the Paediatric Preclinical Testing Program demonstrated that the AURKA inhibitor MLN8237 abrogated proliferation in NB cell lines in a *MYCN*-independent manner. Moreover, studies with MLN8237 showed promise in cell line and *in vivo* xenograft experiments (Maris et al., 2010). Inhibition of Aurora A with alisertib has been currently enrolled in phase II of clinical trials in combination with irinotecan and temozolomide for patients with recurrent NB (DuBois et al., 2018). Erbumine (LY3295668) clinical phase I (NCT04106219) has just opened. Based on mechanistic evidence, Aurora A kinase inhibitors may synergise with ATR inhibitors (Büchel et al., 2017; Moreno et al., 2017).

1.10.4. Inhibition of CDK4/6

The cyclin-dependent kinases 4 and 6 (CDK4/6) encode cyclin-dependent serinethreonine kinases which tightly regulate cell cycle progression. Upon mitogenic or proproliferative stimuli, once cells commit their re-entry into cell cycle and by exiting G0 phase, followed by replication and resulted in cell division, the elevated Cyclin D1cyclins form catalytic heterodimers with CDK4 and CDK6. The assembled complex mediates phosphorylation of retinoblastoma (RB) tumour suppressor via phosphorylation of threonine 821 by CDK4 and threonine 826 by CDK6 (Takaki et al., 2005). Phosphorylation of RB leads to its inactivation and this event triggers cell proliferation. Phosphorylated RB releases the E2F transcription factor and this event leads to transcription of genes involved in the G1/S cell cycle progression to continue cell proliferation. Preventing the phosphorylation of RB (RB is active when bound to E2F) helps to keep the cell cycle under control (Narasimha et al., 2014). Therefore, CDK4/6 inhibitors have been identified as potential candidates for targeted therapy in NB with mechanism of action targeting the activity of retinoblastoma tumour suppressor in cancer (Harbour et al., 1999). Additionally, homozygous deletion of CDKN2A and amplification of CCND1 (Cyclin D1) and CDK4 have been identified in a subset of NB (Mosse et al., 2005). CDK4 and CCND1 are major oncogenic drivers among members of the CDK superfamily with the CCND1 genomic locus most frequently amplified among all tumour types. The cyclin D1 – CDK4/6 complex is strictly

reliant on MAPK/ERK signaling to mediate G1 phase progression to a stage which does not need mitogen induction. (Choi and Anders, 2014). Rader and colleagues performed a successful study using ribociclib (LEE011), a small molecule inhibitor of both CDK4 and CDK6, in a NB setting. Upon treatment with LEE011, reduction in cell proliferation was observed in 12 out of 17 human NB cell lines and tumour growth was delayed in *in vivo* xenografts (Rader et al., 2013). Ribociclib efficiently reduced the phosphorylation of RB and Forkhead Box M1 transcription factor (FOXM1) and this event lead to cell cycle arrest followed by cellular senescence (Anders et al., 2011). Ribociclib is currently in two clinical trials: ESMART (NCT02813135) in combination with topotecan and temozolomide for mainly children and young adults with refractory or recurrent malignancies and NEPENTHE (NCT02780128) where it is tested in combination with ceretinib in children with ALK positive relapsed NB.

1.10.5. Inhibition of WEE1 and Chk1

WEE1 and CHK1 are kinases which are vital in regulation of cell cycle checkpoints and mediate cell cycle arrest when DNA damage occurs (Otto and Sicinski, 2017). The main function of the serine/threonine specific protein kinase Chek1 is to coordinate the cell cycle arrest due to DNA damage or unreplicated DNA. Wee1 kinase controls cell size by restricting mitotic entry via CDK1 inhibition. Loss of Wee1 function results in smaller than normal progeny, because cell division occurs prematurely. Wee1 inhibits Cdk1 by phosphorylating it on two different sites, Tyr15 and Thr14. Silencing of CHK1 or WEE1 blocks cell cycle arrest during S or G2 phase thereby allowing cell cycle progression in spite of DNA damage accumulation, which leads to mitotic cell death catastrophe (Castedo et al., 2004). The CHK1 inhibitor CCT244747 displayed antitumor activity in NB cell lines and in a MYCN-driven NB transgenic mice model (Walton et al., 2012). Currently, a phase I trial of prexasertib (CHK1/2 inhibitor) is ongoing (NCT02808650). Clinically, AZD1755, a WEE1 inhibitor is combined with irinotecan and carboplatin in paediatric phase I trials by COG (NCT02095132) and ITCC (ESMART) and in phase II for other malignancies in adult patients.

1.10.6. Alterations in ATRX, TERT and ALT

Cancer cells are able to disturb cellular equilibrium by increasing telomerase activity to achieve limitless replication potential (Fig. 5) (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011). The whole-genome sequencing analysis of NB patients specimen identified a loss-of

function (LOF) genetic alterations in the alpha thalassemia/mental retardation syndrome X-linked RNA helicase (ATRX), in approximately 10% of NB patients and rearrangements of the reverse transcriptase telomerase (TERT) leading to increased telomerase activity in approximately 25% of NB patients (Peifer et al., 2015; Valentijn et al., 2015). Both genetic aberrations are mutually exclusive to MYCN amplification (Cheung et al., 2012; Pugh et al., 2013). Additionally, TERT rearrangements are associated with the alternative lengthening of telomeres (ALT), a telomeraseindependent mechanism used by many cancers to elongate the telomere via homologous recombination (Cesare and Reddel, 2010). Rearrangement in TERT, a target of MYCN has been correlated with high-risk NB and used as a marker for poor outcome NB (Ackermann et al., 2018; Lundberg et al., 2011; Ohali et al., 2006). Zeineldin et al., showed that inactivation of tumour suppressor ATRX and activation of oncogenic MYCN are incompatible and lead to synthetic lethality (Zeineldin et al., 2020). An important function of ATRX is complex formation with death-domain associated protein (DAXX) which recruits histone H3.3 within telomeric DNA of PML nuclear bodies to maintain proper replication. In the absence of ATRX, the MRN complex co-localise with PML nuclear bodies and a failure of telomeric histone H3.3 deposition results in guanine (G)-rich stretches of DNA called quadruplex, which can block DNA replication by formation of DNA-RNA hybrids (called R-loops) leading to replication dysfunction, telomeric DDR and ALT (George et al., 2020; Zeineldin et al., 2020). Both alterations: MYCN amplification and TERT rearrangements, lead to telomere maintenance, therefore targeting telomerase activity and ALT can serve as a novel therapeutic strategy for treating a high-risk NB patient, however no clinical trial is currently ongoing (George et al., 2020; Matthay et al., 2016; Peifer et al., 2015). So far, only imetelstat (GRN163L), a telomerase enzymatic activity inhibitor has entered paediatric clinical trials, but due to excessive toxicity the trial was suspended (Salloum et al., 2016; Thompson et al., 2013). 6- thio-20-deoxyguanosine is a promising agent to target telomerase activity in cells expressing telomerase (Moreno et al., 2020). On the other hand, Tetra-Pt (bpy), structurally similar to cisplatin, inhibits strand invasion/annealing step during ALT and specifically halts proliferation of ALT dependent cell. However, production of this compound has been discontinued (Zheng et al., 2017).



Fig. 5 Telomere biology in cells.

In normal cells every division decreases the length of the distal chromosomal fragments called telomeres. Cancer cells can hijack this by increasing telomerase activity and avoiding telomere shortening.

1.10.7. Inhibition of mTORC1/2

MYCN amplification is associated with poor outcome of NB patients (Maris and Matthay, 1999). Vaughan et al., aimed to find a compound which can destabilise and kill MYCN expressing cells. They showed that PI3K/mTOR inhibitors selectively eliminated MYCN-expressing tumour cells by apoptosis induction. They highlighted the NVP-BEZ235 as a compound which degraded MYCN via inhibiton of mTOR signaling but not PI3 kinase activity (Vaughan et al., 2016). Also, Xu et al. showed that acquired resistance against AZD8055 in NB cell lines correlated with activation of MEK/ERK signaling pathway, leads them to combine AZD8055 with the MEK inhibitor U0126, observing cellular growth inhibition in both *in vitro* and *in vivo* models. Further optimization of AZD8055 (Pike et al., 2013), resulted in the discovery of the more potent candidate AZD2014 which was accessed in the clinical trial ESMART (NCT02813135), but has since been discontinued (Moreno et al., 2020).

1.10.8. Targeting BIRC5

An interesting candidate for targeted therapy in NB treatment is BIRC5, an inhibitor of apoptosis, which is associated with poor patient outcome. The therapeutic agent YM155 (sepantronium bromide) is a potent suppressant which inhibits survivin promoter activity. YM155 suppressed expression of survivin leading to apoptotic cell death in human retinal progenitor cell (HRPC) lines (Nakahara et al., 2007). YM155 was also shown to sensitize NSCLC cells to radiation both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, followed by induction of apoptosis and resulting in downregulation of survivin expression (Iwasa et al., 2008).

1.11. Targeting anaplastic lymphoma kinase in neuroblastoma

The protein kinase (PK) family is a large family of enzymes that facilitate the transfer of the γ phosphate of ATP to specific amino acids such as: tyrosine or serine/threonine residues on protein substrates (Hubbard and Till, 2000; Hunter, 2014). Among the tyrosine protein kinases there are two subclasses: the receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) and non-receptor tyrosine kinases (NTRKs).

1.11.1. Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTK)

Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) are crucial for cell proliferation and differentiation as well as share a common structure architecture consisting of an extracellular ligandbinding domain (ECD), a protein tyrosine kinase domain (PTK), and a transmembrane domain (TMD) (Schlessinger, 2000). Binding of the ligand to the ECD induces receptor dimerization and leads to tyrosine trans-auto-phosphorylation and activation of signaling (Brognard and Hunter, 2011; Heldin, 1995). Humans have 58 known RTKs, which fall into 20 subfamilies (Manning et al., 2002; Robinson et al., 2000). Additionally, RTKs exhibit oncogenic properties when their kinase activity is permanently enhanced and uncontrollably potentiated due to point mutations, amplification or rearrangements. Constant activation of RTKs can lead to uncontrolled cell proliferation, influence cell motility, migration or invasion, as well cause angiogenesis and inhibit apoptosis (Robertson et al., 2000).

1.11.2. Anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK)

Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase (ALK) was originally reported in 1994 when it was first identified as truncated and fused to nucleophosmin (NPM) in the t(2;5) chromosomal rearrangement (t(2;5)(p23:q35)23,24) associated with non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (Fujimoto et al., 1996; Morris et al., 1994; Shiota et al., 1995). The ALK protein is encoded by the ALK gene located at 2p23. Further characterisation of the full-length ALK receptor was first described in 1997 by two independent groups (Iwahara et al., 1997; Morris et al., 1997) and ALK expression was detected in the developing central and peripheral nervous system. Full-length human ALK consist of 1620 amino acids and the unmodified protein has molecular weight of 180 kDa. Upon post-translation modification such as N-linked glycosylation, can increase up to 220 kDa (Iwahara et al., 1997; Morris et al., 1997). The homology of the ALK kinase domain to insulin-like growth factor receptor 1 (IGF-1R) and insulin receptor (InR) is 47%, placing ALK within the family of insulin RTKs (Morris et al., 1994). ALK expression was identified in the define area of the developing brain, with highest expression observed in regions such as: thalamus, mid-brain, olfactory bulb and selected cranial, peripheral ganglia of mice (Iwahara et al., 1997; Morris et al., 1997; Vernersson et al., 2006). Knockdown of ALK strongly reduced sympathetic neuron proliferation (Reiff et al., 2011). The ALK loss of function mice are viable and do not show any gross phenotypes however defects in neurogenesis (the number of neurons, regeneration of myelinated axons) and delayed testosterone production, as well as the behavioural responses to ethanol have been reported (Bilsland et al., 2008; Lasek et al., 2011; Weiss et al., 2012; Witek et al., 2015). A lesson learnt from gain-of-function ALK mice highlights its role in neurogenesis and neuroblastoma progression in combination with oncogenic MYCN (Berry et al., 2012; Cazes et al., 2014; Ueda et al., 2016). Taken together, those data suggest the importance of ALK in behaviour, fertility and development of both brain and testis. To date, many chromosomal rearrangements resulting in ALK activation have been reported, and are involved in a variety of cancer types (Hallberg and Palmer, 2016; Li et al., 2007; Turner and Alexander, 2005). The discovery in 2007 of the EML4-ALK oncoprotein in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) (Rikova et al., 2007; Soda et al., 2007), and in late 2008 of ALK gain-of-function mutations in paediatric NB (Carén et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2008; George et al., 2008; Janoueix-Lerosey et al., 2008; Mossé et al., 2008) has focused attention on ALK as a prominent target for drug development (Chiarle et al., 2008; Hallberg and Palmer, 2010; Palmer et al., 2009).




The RTK ALK consist of 1620 aa. The ECD of ALK carry a two MAM (meprins, A-5 protein and receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase mu) domains separated by LDLa (Low density lipoprotein class A) domain and those are followed by a glycine-rich region (GR). ALK kinase domain include a conserved small N-terminal lobe and a large C-terminal lobe. In the top box, crystal structure of ALK kinase domain (PDB: 3LCT) consists of: glycine-rich loop (green), alfa C helix (magenta), catalytic loop (yellow) and activation loop (blue). Hot spot mutations: Phe1174, Arg1275, Phe1245 (red balls). Adapted with permission from (Hallberg and Palmer, 2013).

1.11.3. Activation of ALK

Similar to all other RTKs, ALK possesses a ligand binding extracellular region, transmembrane domain and intracellular region which harbours the protein tyrosine kinase domain (PTK) (Fig. 6) (Iwahara et al., 1997; Morris et al., 1997). In ALK, the extracellular domain consists of 1020 aa, followed by a transmembrane-spanning region of 21 aa and an intracellular domain of 561 amino acids (Hallberg and Palmer, 2013). Ligand interaction with the extracellular domain of the receptor is thought to effectively crosslink them in a dimeric complex. Ligand induced dimerization results in trans-autophosphorylation and activation. In both familial and sporadic NB, full-length ALK is activated by point mutations, almost exclusively in the kinase domain (Carén et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2008; George et al., 2008; Hallberg and Palmer, 2013; Janoueix-Lerosey et al., 2008; Matthay et al., 2016; Mossé et al., 2008). Recently described ligands of ALK, named ALKALs, can also potently lead to the activation of wildtype ALK in NB cell (Guan et al., 2015; Reshetnyak et al., 2015), as well as in vertebrate neural crest tissues (Fadeev et al., 2018; Mo et al., 2017).

1.11.4. ALK in neuroblastoma

Oncogenic ALK mutations has been identified in primary and relapsed NB tumours. (Martinsson et al., 2011; Schleiermacher et al., 2014). Sporadic NB is more common than familial NB with heritable mutations (Knudson and Strong, 1972). Patients with a family history of NB inherit the disease in an autosomal dominant Mendelian fashion and these patients represent 1-2% of all NB cases with their tumours mostly harbouring mutations in ALK. Overall, ALK point mutations are observed in 7-10% of NB patients (Bresler et al., 2014; De Brouwer et al., 2010) and a higher percentage, 26%, in relapsed NB cases (Martinsson et al., 2011; Schleiermacher et al., 2014). The "hotspot" residues- Phe1174, Arg1275, or Phe1245 in the ALK kinase domain account for of 85% of all ALK point mutations (Eleveld et al., 2015; Martinsson et al., 2011; Mossé, 2016; Schleiermacher et al., 2014). There is now ample mechanistic evidence of oncogenic cooperation between ALK and MYCN to promote NB pathogenesis and the combined occurrence of ALK mutations and MYCN amplification is associated with poor prognosis (Berry et al., 2012; Cazes et al., 2014; De Brouwer et al., 2010; Heukamp et al., 2012; Schönherr et al., 2012). This implies that targeting of ALK with tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) may provide therapeutic benefits in NB. Studies in cell lines and transgenic mouse models have shown that multiple intracellular signal cascades are triggered by ALK and mutated forms of the receptor (Emdal et al., 2018; Gouzi et al., 2005; Sattu et al., 2013; Turner and Alexander, 2005; Van den Eynden et al., 2018).

1.12. Oncogenic ALK signaling

Oncogenic ALK signaling mediates downstream signaling cascades via the complex interactions of various protein molecules. A vast majority of the knowledge about ALK signaling is a result of genetic abnormalities leading to constitutive activation of this oncogenic kinase. There are three main ways to activate ALK: (1) via translocation and dimerization with the fusion partner, (2) gain of function mutation in the ALK kinase domain, or (3) ALK receptor amplification identified in many malignancies. It is important to know that the network of interacting proteins and downstream signaling of any receptor is complex and may involve multiple feedback loops and association with other oncogenes.

Phosphorylated ALK leads to activation of multiple downstream pathways such as: Janus kinase (JAK)–signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT), sonic hedgehog (SHH), JunB Proto-Oncogene signaling (JUNB), Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase (MAPK) signaling cascades, mTOR PI3K–AKT, CRKL-C3G-RAP1 and phospholipase C γ (PLC γ) among others. Molecular events in these signaling pathways lead to activation of transcription factors such as MYCN, HIF1 α , ETV's and FOXO's resulting in stimulation of a range of cell-specific responses such as cell growth, differentiation or anti-apoptotic signaling (Fig. 7) (Barreca et al., 2011; Chiarle et al., 2008; Mossé et al., 2009; Palmer et al., 2009). Understanding of oncogenic ALK signaling comes mainly from study of the ALK fusions: NPM-ALK and EML4-ALK in ALCL and NSCLC as well as from the mutated full length receptor (Hallberg and Palmer, 2016; Mazot et al., 2011; Mossé, 2016).



Fig. 7 Signaling downstream of ALK.

Anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) mediates signaling via many pathways including the RAS–MAPK, PI3K–mTOR, phospholipase Cγ (PLCγ), RAP1, Janus kinase (JAK)–signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) and JUN pathways activated during cell growth, transformation, differentiation and anti-apoptotic signals. Adapted with permission from (Hallberg and Palmer, 2013).

1.13. ALK positive cancers

Activation of ALK in NB generally occurs due to mutation in the kinase domain of receptor, however ALK overexpression has also been described. Oncogenic ALK aberrations are also associated with many types of cancers. Apart from mutation and overexpression, ALK also exists as a fusion partner in many malignancies such as: anaplastic large cell lymphoma, non-small cell lung cancer, inflammatory myofibroblastic tumours, diffuse large B-cell lymphomas and squamous cell carcinoma of the esophagus. Here the four first malignancies are described:

1.13.1. Anaplastic large cell lymphoma

Anaplastic large cell lymphoma (ALCL), a subtype of human non-Hodgkin lymphoma, was originally described as a neoplasm with predisposition to invade lymph node sinuses that expresses Ki-1 (CD30) antigen (Stein et al., 1985). ALCL is the malignancy in which ALK translocation was first described and to which also owes its name. In ALCL, activation of oncogenic ALK signaling is a direct result of its fusion to nucleophosmin (NPM) as a result of NPM-ALK t(2;5)(p23;q35) translocation (Fujimoto et al., 1996; Morris et al., 1994; Shiota et al., 1995). This genetic rearrangement is extremely common in ALCL and occurs almost in 80% of cases (Amin and Lai, 2007). The comprehensively studied NPM-ALK oligomeric fusion consists of the first 117 aa from NPM followed by 563 aa residues including the kinase domain of ALK. The translocations of the amino-terminal part of the fusion partner lead to dimer formation that facilitate autophosphorylation of ALK kinase domain and result in tumorigenic potential of fusion oncogene. The common characteristic among the fusion partners of ALK is that they determine the cellular localisation of their complex and drive the transcription of fusion genes via own promotor. Besides NPM, several other fusion partner genes for ALK have been identified in ALCL: moesin (MSN), ALK lymphoma oligomerization partner on chromosome 17 (ALO17), TRK fused gene (TFG), Tropomyosin 3 and 4 (TPM3, TPM4), non-muscle myosin heavy chain 9 (MHY9), 5aminoimidazole-4-carboxamide ribonucleotide formyltransferase/IMP cyclohydrolase (ATIC), clathrin heavy chain (CLTC), TRAF1 (Boi et al., 2015).

1.13.2. Non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC)

Lung cancer is associated with the highest mortality among both men and women worldwide, accounting for approximately 1.7 million (in 2019) deaths per year, and can

be classified into two histologically distinguishable subgroups: non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) and small cell lung cancer (SCLC), with 85% and 15% occurrence, respectively. The main risk factor in relation to developing NSCLC is cigarette smoking (Collins et al., 2007; Zappa and Mousa, 2016). Approximately 4-6% of NSCLCs carry ALK rearrangements and given the high incidence of lung cancer cases worldwide this accounts for 40,000 ALK dependent NSCLC new cases every year (Bayliss et al., 2016; Shaw and Engelman, 2013). ALK-positive NSCLC patients are mainly younger and light or non-smokers (Rodig et al., 2009; Sasaki et al., 2010). The most frequent ALK fusion in NSCLC is the translocation with a cytoplasmic protein echinoderm microtubule associated protein-like 4 (EML4). Like ALK, EML4 is located on chromosome 2, and to date, at least 15 different EML4-ALK chimeric variants have been identified (Bayliss et al., 2016; Soda et al., 2007). Other ALK fusion partners in NSCLC include are TFG (Rikova et al., 2007), kinesin light chain 1 (KLC1) (Togashi et al., 2012), kinesin family member 5B (KIF5B) (Takeuchi et al., 2009; Wong et al., 2011), protein tyrosine phosphate non-receptor type 3 (PTPN3) (Jung et al., 2012) and striatin (STRN) (Yang et al., 2017).

1.13.3. Inflammatory myofibroblastic tumours (IMT)

IMT is a rare myofibroblastic soft tumour composed of malignant myofibroblasts with prominent inflammatory components, such as lymphocytes, eosinophils, and plasma cells that commonly originate in soft tissue of lung, abdomen, pelvis and retroperitoneal region and mostly found in children and young adults (Gleason and Hornick, 2008; Meis and Enzinger, 1991). IMTs were the first reported non-haematological tumours with *ALK* aberration. *ALK* rearrangement has been identified in 50% of IMT cases with the *TPM3* gene localised on chromosome 1 that encodes for a non-muscle tropomyosin being the most common fusion (Griffin et al., 1999). Several other fusion partners of ALK identified in IMT are: TPM4-ALK (Griffin et al., 1999), ATIC-ALK (Debiec-Rychter et al., 2003), CLTC1-ALK (Bridge et al., 2001; Patel et al., 2007), cysteinyl-tRNA synthetase, CARS-ALK (Debelenko et al., 2003), Ras-related nuclear protein-binding protein 2 (RANBP2), RANBP2-ALK (Ma et al., 2003; Patel et al., 2007), protein-tyrosine phosphatase receptor-type F polypeptide-interacting protein-binding protein 1, PPFIBP1-ALK (Takeuchi et al., 2011b), SEC31 homologue A, SEC31L1-ALK (Panagopoulos et al., 2006).

1.13.4. Diffuse large B-cell lymphoma (DLBCL)

DLBCL is a B-cell type neoplasm which is the most common among all lymphomas and accounts for 30-40% of all lymphoma cases with primary tumours localised among lymph nodes and infrequently at sites such as tongue, nasopharynx, and stomach (Laurent et al., 2009; Lenz and Staudt, 2010). However aberrations in ALK are very rare, representing less than 1% of all DLBCL, and are associated with unfavourable prognosis and ineffective response to chemotherapeutics (Beltran et al., 2009; Laurent et al., 2009). Therefore, targeted therapy against ALK would be a good strategy for ALK positive DLBCL patients (Tanaka et al., 2020). The most common ALK rearrangement is the t(2; 17) (p23; q23) translocation leading to a fusion *CLTC* gene localised on the chromosome 17q23 (Gascoyne et al., 2003). Other ALK fusions in DLBCL include NPM-ALK, SEC31A-ALK (Van Roosbroeck et al., 2010), sequestosome -1 SQSTM1-ALK (Adam et al., 2003; Onciu et al., 2003; Takeuchi et al., 2011a)

1.14. ALK inhibitors

Since the first report of ALK in the pathogenesis of ALCL in 1994 (Fujimoto et al., 1996; Morris et al., 1994; Shiota et al., 1995), oncogenic ALK signaling has been implicated in a number of cancer forms (Hallberg and Palmer, 2016; Prokoph et al., 2018; Shaw and Engelman, 2013; Trigg and Turner, 2018). ALK positive cells are strongly dependent on the ALK kinase activity, therefore targeting ALK is a good strategy to inhibit tumour cell proliferation. Additionally, in non-cancerous tissue expression of ALK is restricted to the early stages of development and then retained at low levels in few specific tissues. This makes ALK an ideal target to be used in clinic because its inhibition is catastrophic for cancer cells.

A spectrum of small-molecule TKI inhibitors (TKIs) selectively inhibiting ALK have been designed and investigated in ALK positive cancers. NVP-TAE684 was one of the first ALK inhibitors shown to reduce cell proliferation in ALCL and NSCLC (Galkin et al., 2007; McDermott et al., 2008). To date, several ALK inhibitors have been through clinical trials and are clinically employed for ALK-positive cancer. Crizotinib was the first generation ALK specific inhibitor approved by FDA (FDA, 26 August 2011, date last accessed). After crizotinib, a second generation of inhibitors was developed including: ceritinib, alectinib and brigatinib and entrecitinib. Here highlighted are a few that have been used in my studies:

1.14.1. Crizotinib

The first generation ALK TKI to enter clinical trials that was approved for treatment in ALK-positive NSCLC in 2011 was crizotinib (Fig. 8). Crizotinib (PF-2342066 or XalkoriTM), is an orally bioavailable, ATP competitive TKI (Christensen et al., 2007). Initially, this drug was developed as a potent c-Met kinase inhibitor, but later studies showed that crizotinib was an effective inhibitor of other RTKs, such as ALK and ROS-1, at pharmacologically relevant concentrations. Based on the remarkable success in Phase I and II of clinical trials in ALK-positive NSCLC and since ALK was implicated in other malignancies (ALCL and IMT) crizotinib was proposed as a candidate treatment option for NB patients (Kwak et al., 2010; Mossé et al., 2013). Currently, crizotinib has been evaluated in an ongoing COG phase III trial (COG ANBL1531, NCT number NCT03126916) for paediatric patients. However the initial phase I of clinical trial shows that only 1 out of 11 NB patient with mutated or amplified ALK had objective response (9%) (Mossé et al., 2013). In contrast to NB, treatment with crizotinib resulted in robust responses in other paediatric cancers such as IMT, NSCLC and ALCL (Mossé et al., 2017). The phase II study with crizotinib as a single agent and in combination with chemotherapy are yet to be reported (NCT00939770 and NCT01606878) (Moreno et al., 2017).



Fig. 8 Crystal structure of crizotinib binding to the KD of ALK.

The figure represents the tyrosine kinase inhibitor crizotinib (orange) in the ATP-binding site of the ALK kinase domain. Generated with PyMol using published coordinates (Protein Data Bank code: 2XP2).

1.14.2. Lorlatinib

The third generation inhibitor, PF-06463922 with the molecular formula $C_{21}H_{19}FN_6O_2$ known as lorlatinib (Fig. 9), is a third generation inhibitor and one of the most recent additions to the list of ALK TKIs. This ATP-competitive molecule is a highly selective and highly potent ALK/ROS1 inhibitor capable of CNS penetration. Lorlatinib, is rather unique as it possesses a macrocyclic structure developed mainly to overcome ALK-TKI resistant mutations, in addition with improved CNS activity (Johnson et al., 2014). In biochemical assays, lorlatinib inhibited wild-type ALK, represented by Ki value (mean inhibitory constant) of less than 0.07 nM. In addition, lorlatinib potently inhibits crizotinib-resistant ALK mutants such as L1196M, G1269A, 1151Tins, and F1174L with Ki value in a range between 0.1-0.9 nM (Zou et al., 2015). Preclinical investigation of lorlatinib in NB shows that this inhibitor is capable of inhabiting almost all ALK mutants including those previously described to be resistant to other ALK TKIs. Furthermore, lorlatinib was superior to crizotinib and alectinib in ALK- dependent in vitro and in vivo xenograft mice models (Guan et al., 2016; Infarinato et al., 2016; Lin et al., 2017). Lorlatinib is currently in paediatric phase I/II clinical trials for NB (NANT, NCT03107988) (Moreno et al., 2017).



Fig. 9 Crystal structure of lorlatinib binding to the KD of ALK.

The figure represents the tyrosine kinase inhibitor lorlatinib (orange) in the ATP-binding site of the ALK kinase domain. Generated with PyMol using published coordinates (Protein Data Bank code: 4CLI).

1.14.3. Repotrectinib

Repotrectinib (TPX-0005) is a novel rationally designed ATP-competitive TKI developed by TP Therapeutics. This inhibitor was designed based on the structure of lorlatinib (Fig. 10). Repotrectinib possesses a low-molecular weight and threedimensional macrocyclic structure that precisely anchors in the adenine-binding site. It is selective and highly potent against ROS1, TRKA-C, and ALK. Repotrectinib can overcome resistance acquired due to solvent-front mutation (G1202R rearrangement), thanks to its small structure which helps to avoid steric hindrance. Repotrectinib is currently in phase I and phase II clinical trials for adult cancer patients (*NCT03093116*). Preliminary data shows that is well tolerated, and has low side effects in patients with TRK and ROS1 mutations (*Adult patients: ETV6–NTRK3*-rearranged MASC with *NTRK3*^{G623E}-mediated resistance to entrectinib and *CD74–ROS1*-rearranged NSCLC with *ROS1*^{G2032R}-mediated resistance mechanisms by targeting SRC/FAK signaling (Drilon et al., 2018).



Fig. 10 Comparison of the structures of crizotinib, lorlatinib and repotrectinib.

Repotrectinib has been designed based on macrocyclic structure of lorlatinib. The crystal structure of repotrectinib binding to the KD of ALK is not available yet.

1.15. Targeting ATR in neuroblastoma

1.15.1. Cell cycle and its regulation

The eukaryotic cell cycle is a highly evolutionary conserved chain of events by which a mother cell replicates its genome, grows and segregates into two daughter cells. It is therefore very important that this process is performed with great precision to avoid cellular damage and to prevent potential errors to be transferred to the progeny. The majority of the cells in adult tissues are in G0 phase and cells in this phase consist of two different cellular states: transient (quiescence) or permanent (upon terminal differentiation or senescence). However, to proliferate they need to commit to re-enter the cell cycle in response to mitogenic factors (Otto and Sicinski, 2017). The mammalian cell cycle comprises of interphase which consists of three active phases: gap 1 phase (G1), DNA synthesis phase (S) and gap 2 phase (G2) and is followed by mitosis (M) phase (Blagosklonny and Pardee, 2002). Cellular reprograming relies on the complex communication between three groups of signaling proteins that ensure that the cell cycle is performing properly. Cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) are members of the serine/threonine kinase family and their catalytic activities are modulated by interactions with cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors (CKIs) which control kinase activity and substrate specificity during cell cycle progression. CDKs are recognised as the engine that drives cell cycle progression, while CKIs and cyclins are considered to be the gears and their presence or absence strictly controls the smooth transition between cell cycle phases (Lim and Kaldis, 2013). Any alteration in the genes controlling the cell cycle progression can lead to reproduction of progeny with defective genetic material and therefore increased genetic instability. In malignant cells, the restriction points that control cell cycle progression often become nonfunctional for various reasons, leading to uncontrolled proliferation (Wenzel and Singh, 2018). Therefore, it is critical that cells possess intact mechanistic checkpoints that ensure the proper progression of cell cycle and generate defect-free progeny. The cell cycle progression is nonlinear network of multiple proteins and pathways that create various feedback loops creating a scenario in which downstream events lie upstream of themselves briefly described below (Fig. 11).





After re-entering the cell cycle, cells follow a sequential activation and deactivation of many cyclin-CDK complexes. This multilevel process is accompanied by CKI as well as controlled by tumour suppressor proteins, checkpoint kinases, and involves activation of many transcription factors. Adapted from (Blagosklonny and Pardee, 2002; Otto and Sicinski, 2017).

1.15.2. Cell cycle checkpoints

Cell cycle progression is orchestrated by checkpoints that are surveillance mechanisms to ensure that every step of the cell cycle is performed correctly and

completed prior to progression to the next phase of the cycle. Regulatory checkpoints comprise the G_1/S "restriction checkpoint", the G_2/M - "DNA replication checkpoint" and the "metaphase/anaphase" or "spindle apparatus checkpoint".

After re-entering the cell cycle, cells upregulate cyclin D1 by four distinct mechanisms: (1) induction of transcription, (2) protein stabilisation, (3) re-localisation to nucleus, and (4) assembly complex with CDK-4 and CDK-6. Assembly of cyclin D-CDK4/6 complexes is strictly regulated by the INK4 protein that can immediately cause cell cycle block by inhibition of CDK4/CDK6 monomers and lead to cyclin-D degradation. In unperturbed cells, the cyclin D-CDK4/6 complex phosphorylates the RB protein and causes E2F nuclear re-localisation and transcriptional activation of genes involved in nucleotide metabolism and DNA synthesis and also increases levels of cyclins E and A. Activated cyclin E-CDK2 complexes are essential to allow cell transition to S phase. During S phase cells assemble a multiprotein complex named the replisome, to perform DNA replication. This process is strictly controlled the by ATR kinase. In case of any DNA damage occurred upon DNA synthesis ATM/ATR signals via CHEK1/CHEK2 which primes protein phosphatase CDC25A for degradation. Upon DNA damage, ATM recognises double break strands (DBS) and phosphorylates p53. ATM phosphorylation of p53 leads to release a p53 negative regulator factor MDM2. Furthermore, p21 and p27, major targets of p53 transcriptional activation, can interact with cyclin-CDK complexes and result in cell cycle arrest at any stage. The presence of errors during replication such as lesions or stalled replication forks, prevents cells from entering G2 and starting preparation for mitosis. Cyclin B-CDK1 complex drives cells forward towards the M phase. WEE1 kinase controls cell size and can inhibit the mitotic entry by inhibitory phosphorylation of cyclin CDK1. The activation of polo-like kinase 1 (PLK1) toward the end of G2 executes mitotic entry associated with events such as centrosome maturation, Aurora phosphorylation, chromosome condensation and cytokinesis. In mitosis, cells proceed through 4 stages: prophase, metaphase, anaphase, and telophase, followed by cytokinesis. Cells need to ensure that equal distribution of sister chromatid took place and the chromosomes are properly attached to the mitotic spindle (Fig. 11) (Blagosklonny and Pardee, 2002; Otto and Sicinski, 2017). Recently, in 2018, Saldivar et al. proposed a fourth, intrinsic "S/G2 transition checkpoint" (Saldivar et al., 2018).



Fig. 12 Cell cycle checkpoints

Cell cycle progression is strictly regulated at the critical checkpoints by cyclins and CKI.

1.15.3. An intrinsic S/G2 checkpoint enforced by ATR

Upon completion of G1 phase, the conserved domain of ETAA1 potently and directly stimulates the ATR checkpoint kinase to block the S/G2 switch until S phase ends. During S phase, activated ATR assists ongoing DNA replication and blocks the CDK1-dependent FOXM1 phosphorylation switch. Upon the completion of DNA replication, ATR activity is no longer required, releasing CDK1 to rapidly phosphorylate and activate FOXM1 at the beginning of G2 phase. FOXM1 phosphorylation results in upregulation of a spectrum of mitotic genes involved in cell cycle progression to enter mitosis. ATR is responsible for ensuring that the G2/M progression is dependent upon the completion of S phase to preserve genome integrity, Salvador et al., refer to this pathway as the "intrinsic S/G2 checkpoint" (Fig. 12) (Saldivar et al., 2018).

1.15.4. The DNA damage response

DNA damage (DD) is defined as an alteration in DNA structure which occurs naturally as a result of cellular metabolism or is caused by factors such as exposure to genotoxic agents, such as ionizing radiation and chemotherapy. The damaged DNA can exist as single or multiple base damage, single strand breaks (SSBs) and less commonly as double strand breaks (DSBs). Observed damages are bases missing from the backbone of DNA, or chemically changed base/bases. Tens of thousands of such events occur every day in our cells, and indeed DD accumulation can lead to genomic instability, however this damage is simultaneously repaired by complex molecular machinery (Lindahl, 1993). To overcome DNA lesions cells have developed mechanisms to prevent it. The DNA damage response (DDR) is a multi-complex signaling cascade which consists of collection of different intra- and inter-cellular signaling events involving proteins that can detect and mediate the repair of damaged DNA, thereby ensuring that any perturbations are repaired and not transferred to the next generation (Ciccia and Elledge, 2010; Jackson and Bartek, 2009). The process of DDR is orchestrated by over 700 proteins which are involved in processes that cause cell cycle arrest and control of DNA replication (Matsuoka et al., 2007). If the DNA damage is too massive and repair machinery cannot cope with DNA repair, the DDR impacts on downstream cell fate so that damaged cells are directed to cell death (apoptosis) or senescence (d'Adda di Fagagna et al., 2003; Freund et al., 2010; Kang et al., 2015). The efficiency of DNA repair appears to decrease with advancing age and leads to accumulation of DNA damage in tissues (Lombard et al., 2005). DDR defects are associated with human diseases such as cancer (Sancar et al., 2004).

1.15.5. Ataxia Telangiectasia Mutated and Rad3-related kinase

Ataxia Telangiectasia Mutated and Rad3-related belongs to the phosphatidylinositol 3kinase-related (PIKK) serine/threonine kinase family which includes 5 other members such as: ATM (ataxia-telangiectasia mutated), PRKDC (DNA-PKcs, DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit), SMG1 (suppressor of morphogenesis in genitalia), TRRAP (transformation/transcription domain-associated protein) and MTOR (mammalian target of rapamycin) (Lempiäinen and Halazonetis, 2009). All PIKK kinases share similarities in their structure and in particular all contain a C-terminal FAT domain (Fig. 13). They are involved in cellular events such as proliferation, survival, metabolism, and differentiation (Ciccia and Elledge, 2010; Jackson and

38

Bartek, 2009; Lempiäinen and Halazonetis, 2009). ATR is a key player in a cellular response to ssDNA damage, a lesion frequently caused by replication stress (RS) at stalled replication forks. Single strand DNA damage can also occur due to exposure to anticancer chemotherapy and ionizing radiation (IR). The ATR phosphorylation cascade signals via CHK1 phosphorylation and controls cellular processes such as cell cycle arrest through stimulation of intra-S and G2/M checkpoints to orchestrate DNA damage repair (Reinhardt and Yaffe, 2009).



Fig. 13 PIKK family

The PIKK family consists of six members: ATM, ATR, DNA-PK, SMG1, MTOR and TRRAP. All PIKK possess a conserved kinase domain (PIKK), FRAP-ATM-TRRAP (FAT) domain, and an additional C-terminal, FRAP-ATM-TRRAP-C-terminal (FATC) domain. Adapted with permission from (Weber and Ryan, 2015).

1.15.6. Mutations in DDR related genes

Many cancers rely on DDR pathways to survive genomic instability, however many mutated DDR genes are frequently associated with diseases caused by developmental defects (Ruzankina et al., 2007). ATR knockout is lethal (Brown and Baltimore, 2000) and mice die early in development, subsequent to the blastocyst stage. In humans, reduced ATR function leads to developmental disorders, manifest as Seckel syndrome, characterised by microcephaly and short stature. (O'Driscoll et al., 2004). Inducible knockout of ATR in adult mice is tolerable with no major consequences (Murga et al., 2009; Ruzankina et al., 2007; Schoppy et al., 2012). Depletion of ATR in adult mice results in an age related phenotype characterised by hair graying, alopecia, osteoporosis, kyphosis, as well as stem cell loss (Ruzankina et al., 2007). These agerelated phenotypes are unique in mice and humans with mutations in DDR genes. The list expands to pathologies associated with metabolic and cardiovascular abnormalities, increased incidences of malignancies and shortened lifespan (Hasty et al., 2003; Lombard et al., 2005). The tumour suppressor p53 plays a vital role in the cell intrinsic response to DNA damage (downstream phosphorylation of ATM), and its activation drives cell-cycle arrest, apoptosis, and senescence. Patients with tumours lacking specific DDR functions, such as mutations in p53, become more dependent on the S and G2/M checkpoints and therefore hypersensitive to inhibitors of ATR (Stewart and Weinberg, 2006).

1.15.7. ATR inhibitors

Accumulation of DNA damage contributes to genomic instability that is linked to the vast majority of human cancers. Cancer are dependent on DDR pathways to mitigate genomic instability by activating the ATR checkpoint kinase (Halazonetis et al., 2008). Therefore, targeted therapy against ATR will lead to impairment of DNA repair mechanisms but also halt checkpoint activation leading to premature cell cycle progression which can result in mitotic catastrophe. The fast proliferation of malignant cells compared to normal cells make the former more sensitive to DDR based therapies (Foote et al., 2018).

ATR kinase has recently become an interesting drug target because of its crucial function in repair of ssDNA damage since unrepaired damage can lead to fatal DSB. The process of developing ATR inhibitors started in 1990, however the first attempts resulted in neither potent nor specific compounds such as caffeine (IC_{50} = 1,1mM),

which also targets other PIKK family members like ATM (IC₅₀= 0.2 mM) (Cortez, 2003; Sarkaria et al., 1999) and a low potent wortmannin (with IC₅₀= 1.8 uM) (Knight et al., 2006). In recent years, highly potent and selective compounds have been synthesised and four of them, based on promising preclinical data, have entered human clinical trial assessment. ATR inhibitors such as AZD6738 (ceralasertib), M6620/VX-970 (berzosertib), M4344/VX-803, BAY1895344 entered human studies (Fig. 14). Currently, AZD6738, BAY1895344, VX-970 are in the clinical trials in 29, 6 and 16 different studies respectively, including monotherapies as well as combinatory therapies. M4344/VX-803 has been enrolled in one clinical study NCT02278250, however a second study including a PARP inhibitor niraparib is planned (https://clinicaltrials.gov/).



Fig. 14 ATR inhibitors in I/II phase clinical trials.

ATR inhibitors which are currently in clinical trials as a monotherapy as well as in combination treatments.

1.15.7.1. AZD6738, ceralasertib

AZD6738, ceralasertib, is an orally bioavailable, ATP competitive ATR kinase inhibitor developed by Astra Zeneca. AZD6738 inhibits ATR substrate CHK1 Ser345 phosphorylation in cells with IC₅₀= 74 nM (Foote et al., 2018). Ceralasertib is potent and selective against ATR kinase activity (Foote et al., 2018). Vandetti et al., showed that treatment with AZD6738 leads to cell death and senescence in NSCLC cell lines. Another study showed that, AZD6378 enhanced the cytotoxic effect in combination with gemcitabine in NSCLC cell lines. Ceralasertib treatment revealed a synergistic effect in combination with cisplatin to induce a rapid cell death in ATM-deficient NSCLC. Additionally, NSCLC cells with ATM knockdown were shown to demonstrate increased sensitivity to combination of cisplatin and AZD6738. Vandetti et al., tested two NSCLC grafts: H460 and H23 in in vivo studies. The treatment with AZD6738 resulted in tumour growth inhibition in the nude mice bearing H460 tumours. Also the treatment of mice with ATM- deficient H23 NSCLC grafts with AZD6738 in combination with cisplatin was well tolerated and caused rapid regression of ATM-deficient NSCLC tumours (Vendetti et al., 2015). Checkley et al., developed a cell-based model for predicting a tumour growth, as a supporting tool currently employed in phase I clinical trial design of AZD6738 monotherapy and combination with ionizing radiation (Checkley et al., 2015). Ceralasertib is at the moment in numerous phase II clinical studies as a single agent therapy and in combination with carboplatin (NCT02264678), paclitaxel (NCT02630199), radiotherapy (NCT02223923), and PARP inhibitor, (NCT03462342, NCT03330847), acalabrutinib (NCT03328273), and olaparib durvalumab (NCT03334617) (Dillon et al., 2018; Foote et al., 2018).

1.15.7.2. BAY1895344

BAY1895344 is an orally available, potent and highly selective ATR protein kinase inhibitor designed by Bayer AG. BAY1895344 selectively binds to and inhibits the activity of ATR kinase leading to abrogation downstream signaling molecules such as Chek1. BAY1895344 demonstrated potent inhibition in *in vitro* biochemical assays with $IC_{50}=7$ nM and also inhibits hydroxyurea-induced H2AX phosphorylation in HT-29 cell with $IC_{50}=36$ nM. This inhibitor also showed a potent, antineoplastic activity among a broad spectrum of human tumour cell lines, with median $IC_{50} = 78$ nM (Lücking et al., 2020). A study performed by Wengner et al., demonstrated a potent antiproliferative activity of BAY1895344 *in vitro* and *in vivo*. BAY1895344 inhibits cell growth of a panel of 38 human cancer cell lines covering various types of cancer. As a single agent, BAY1895344 strongly abrogated the growth of cancer xenografts carrying DNA damage repair deficiencies. BAY1895344 exhibits synergistic antitumor efficacy in combination with external beam radiotherapy (EBRT) in colorectal cancer. The combination of BAY1895344 with olaparib in PARPi-sensitive BRCA1-deficient breast cancer and in PARP-inhibitor resistant prostate cancer showed synergistic antitumour growth *in vitro* and *in vivo*. In this comprehensive study, combination of BAY1895344 with the novel, nonsteroidal androgen receptor antagonist darolutamide showed significant reduction of the tumour growth in comparison to monotherapy treatment in hormone-dependent prostate cancer. Additional exposure to EBRT resulted in even further increased antiproliferative capability of the treatment (Wengner et al., 2020).

A recent study performed by the thorium conjugate research group from Bayer AS, employed targeted alpha therapy (TAT) in the combination with monoclonal antibodies of fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 (FGFR2). Several cancers including: triple negative breast cancer, gastric cancer, colorectal cancer exhibit overexpression of receptor tyrosine kinase FGFR2 (Wickstroem et al., 2019). The advantage of TAT is to deliver the radiobiological particle to the tumour via tumour-specific ligand, such as a monoclonal antibody, which in the case of this study was conjugated of fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 with targeted thorium-227 (FGFR2-TTC). *In vitro* analysis showed increased potency of FGFR2-TTC in combination with BAY1895344 with elevated level of histone H2AX that caused cell cycle arrest. Wickstroem et al., also performed *in vivo* study on MFM-223 breast cancer xenograft models and observed a synergistic effect of the FGFR2-TTC combination with BAY1895344 whereas single agent showed no effect (Wickstroem et al., 2019).

1.15.7.3. M6620 (formerly VE-822, VX-970 berzosertib)

VX-970 was identified by high-throughput screening as potent ATR inhibitor (Charrier et al., 2011). VX-970 sensitised cells to chemo- and radiotherapies in both *in vivo* and *in vitro* models of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC). VX-970 significantly reduces survival of pancreatic cancer cells in combination with XRT and gemcitabine *in vitro* and *in vivo* and did not increased toxicity in healthy cells and tissues (Fokas et al., 2012). This inhibitor also significantly sensitized breast cancer PDXs to radiotherapy (Tu et al., 2018). In clinical trials, VX-970 performed safely and was well tolerated as a monotherapy leading to complete response in patient with colorectal cancer. Yap et

al., also tested VX-970 in combination with carboplatin, however this required a dose reduction of VX-970 in compare to monotherapy (Yap et al., 2020). In clinical studies, VX-970 in combination with topotecan seems particularly active and decreased the tumour size of platinum-refractory small-cell lung cancer, in contrast to single treatment with topotecan which was not that efficient (Thomas et al., 2018). Currently evaluated in clinical trials, VX-970 shows anticancer activity, both as a single agent and in the combination with chemotherapy or radiotherapy (NCT02157792, NCT02567409).

1.15.7.4. M4344 (VX-803)

VX-803 is an oral bioavailable, adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-competitive, highly specific and potent inhibitor of ATR. M4344 potently inhibits ATR-driven phosphorylation of direct downstream target CHEK1 kinase with an IC50 of 8 nM. This inhibitor is currently under clinical trial as a mono-therapeutic as well as in combination with carboplatin, gemcitabine and cisplatin. To date, there are no clinical data available (Moreno et al., 2020).

The range of ATR inhibitors enrolled into the clinical trials such as: AZD6738, M6620, M4344 and BAY1895344 present novel therapeutic strategies for treating patients with malignancies carrying defects in DDR genes, both in monotherapy as well in the combination with spectrum of DNA damage–inducing or –compromising cancer therapies (Wengner et al., 2020).

2. AIMS:

To better understand ALK signaling in NB, as well as to investigate potential novel therapeutic strategies, for NB treatment, we:

Paper I:

Performed comprehensive analysis of ALK signaling of by proteomic and RNAseq analysis to identify novel targets for treatment.

Paper II:

Investigated the potential of a recently developed ALK inhibitor, repotrectinib, in NB setting.

Paper III:

Explored ATR in NB, testing the effect of the BAY1895344 ATR kinase inhibitor on NB growth.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS:

A brief introduction of the most commonly used methods to generate data are included. More details can be found in the papers and manuscript.

3.1. Cell culture

NB cells were cultured in RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 10% FBS and grown at 37°C, 5% CO2, 95% humidity. All ALK-addicted cell lines were cultured on collagen pre-coated dishes. PC-12 cells were maintained in MEM/EBSS medium supplemented with 3% FBS and 7% horse serum and a mixture of 1% penicillin/streptomycin at 37°C and 5% CO2.

3.2. Inhibition of ALK activity in neuroblastoma cell lines

NB cells were seeded and treated with inhibitor as indicated. Cell lysates were collected after 1h of treatment and protein concentration was determined by BCA assay. Protein lysates were analysed by immunoblotting.

3.3. Immunoblotting

Cells were lysed on ice with RIPA buffer for 15 min and then centrifuged for 10 min at 4°C. Proteins were separated on 7.5% bis-acryl-tris gels, transferred to membranes, blocked in 5% bovine serum albumin (BSA) and immunoblotted with primary antibodies overnight at 4°C. Secondary antibodies were diluted 1:10 000 and incubated with shaking at room temperature for 1 hour. Enhanced chemiluminescence substrates were used for detection and membranes were scanned.

3.4. Immunofluorescence

NB cell lines were seeded on collagen precoated cover glasses. After 24 hours, cells were treated with inhibitor as indicated. Cells were fixed in 4% formaldehyde for 15 min at room temperature and then rinsed three times in PBS for 5 min each. Membranes were permeabilized with 1% Triton X-100 for 5 min and rinsed three times in PBS with Tween20 (PBST) for 5 min each. Samples were blocked in blocking buffer for 60 min (5% BSA in PBS) before application of primary antibody overnight at 4°C. Samples were rinsed three times in PBST (with 0.5% BSA) for 5 min each and incubated with fluorochrome-conjugated secondary antibody for 1 to 2 hours at room

temperature in the dark, then rinsed twice with PBST (with 0.5% BSA) for 5 min each, and rinsed once in 1. PBS for 5 min. Specimens were mounted with Fluoromount-G.

3.5. Apoptosis assay

Cells were seeded and treated with inhibitor at the indicated concentrations for 24 h. Cell lysates were collected using RIPA buffer and protein concentration was determined. Samples were immunoblotted with PARP antibody, which recognizes both full length and cleaved PARP1. Actin was used to normalize cleaved PARP1.

3.6. Proliferation assay

NB cell lines were seeded on 48-well plates. Next day, cells were treated for 5 days with increasing concentration of inhibitor. The experiment was analysed in either an Incucyte instrument, where images were taken every 24 hours, or by resazurine assay performed at day 5.

3.7. Neurite outgrowth assay

ALK constructs, either mutant or wild type, and pEGFPN1 were co-transfected into PC-12 cells. After transfection, cells were diluted in culture medium and seeded into 24well plates. The next day cells were treated with inhibitor as indicated. Neurite outgrowth was analysed 48 h post transfection.

3.8. ALK phosphorylation in PC-12 cells

Cells were transfected by electroporation with ALK mutant constructs or the wild type ALK construct. After 48 h, cells were treated with serial dilutions of inhibitor for four hours. Cell lysates were collected and analysed by immunoblotting. Actin, phospho-ALK- 1604 and pan-ALK band intensity were determined.

3.9. RNA-seq sample preparation

For RNA-seq experiments, CLB-BAR, CLB-GE, cell lines were treated for 24 and 48 hours with BAY1895344 (50 nM). Total RNA was isolated using the Promega Total RNA Isolation Kit (Promega), and RNA samples were sent to Novogene for analysis. n = 1 biological replicate for each cell line and treatment condition.

3.10. RNA-seq data analysis

The quality of the data was examined with fastqc (version 0.11.2). TrimGalore (version 0.4.0) was used to trim away any remaining sequencing adapters together with ends with a lower quality phredscore than 20. Reads shorter than 30nt after the trimming were removed in the same step. The reads were aligned towards the human reference genome (GRCh38.90) using STAR (version 2.5.2b). The amount of reads mapped towards annotated features were quantified using featureCounts (version 1.6.4). The count matrix was imported into R (version 3.5.1) where the statistical analysis was performed using DESeq2.

3.11. Proteomic/Phosphoproteomic sample preparation:

Cells were seeded in FBS free media, next day treated with ATR inhibitor-BAY1895344 (ATRi) 50 nM for the indicated time. Prior to harvesting, cells were washed with cold PBS, then gently removed from the dish. Media with cells were pour into 50ml tube and centrifuge at 1500 rpm, for 5 min. Supernatant was poured off and pellets moved and suspended again in 1 ml of ice-cold PBS in 1.5 ml tube and repeated for 5 times, 1400 rpm, 4 degree. After the last wash, cells were suspended and aliquots were taken to perform western blotting. After last spin, supernatants were discarded and cell pellets frozen and stored at -80 degree.

3.12. Proteomic/Phosphoproteomic sample analysis:

Identification and relative quantification were performed using Proteome Discoverer version 2.4 (Thermo Fisher Scientific). The database search was performed using the Mascot search engine v. 2.5.1 (Matrix Science, London, UK) against the Swiss-Prot *Homo sapiens* database. Trypsin was used as a cleavage rule with no missed cleavages allowed; methylthiolation on cysteine residues, TMTpro at peptide N-termini and on lysine side chains were set as static modifications, and oxidation on methionine was set as a dynamic modification. For the total proteome analysis, precursor mass tolerance was set at 5 ppm and fragment ion tolerance at 0.6 Da. For the phosphopeptide analysis, precursor mass tolerance was set at 30 mmu; phosphorylation on serine, threonine, and tyrosine was set as an additional dynamic modification. Percolator was used for PSM validation with the strict FDR threshold of 1% in both cases. Quantification was performed in Proteome Discoverer 2.4. TMT reporter ions were identified with 3 mmu mass tolerance in the

MS2 HCD spectra for the phosphopeptide experiment or in the MS3 HCD spectra for the total proteome experiment, and the TMT reporter S/N values for each sample were normalized within Proteome Discoverer 2.4 on the total peptide amount. Only the unique identified peptides were taken into account for the protein quantification.

3.13. Xenograft neuroblastoma model

Female BALB/cAnNRj-Foxn1nu mice 4-6 weeks old were subcutaneously injected into the left flank with 1×106 CLB-BAR cells. Once the tumour reached a volume of 150 mm³, mice were randomized to orally administrated inhibitor treatment. Xenograft tumours were harvested after 14 days of treatment and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 72 h. Fixed tumour tissue was imbedded in paraffin blocks for sectioning.

3.14. Software for data presentation

To analyse data we used different software packages. Western blotting membranes were visualized with immobilon Forte Western HRP substrate in an Odyssey Fc system, and band intensity was determined using Image Studio Lite software. Images were cropped using Adobe Photoshop CS6 and the final version generated in Illustrator CS6. Neurite formation was determined with a Zeiss Axiovert 40 CFL microscope. GraphPad Prism 7 was used to represent all numeric data sets: cell proliferation curves, determination of IC50 values, combination treatment and calculate statistic.

3.15. Statistical analysis

One way-ANOVA followed by the appropriate post hoc test for multiple comparisons were used to determine differences in apoptosis, immunohistochemistry and in the xenograft experiments at significance level of 0.05.

4. **RESULTS AND DISSCUSION:**

4.1. Paper I:

"Phosphoproteome and gene expression profiling of ALK inhibition in neuroblastoma cell lines reveals conserved oncogenic pathways."

In Paper I we established both phospoproteomic and gene signature profiles of ALK activity from several different NB cells comparing treatment with the first and third generation ALK inhibitors. Crizotinib was one of the first ALK TKIs to be described; however the response in patients with ALK positive NB was poor (Mossé et al., 2013). Lorlatinib is a third generation ALK TKI with very positive responses in NSCLC (Solomon et al., 2018). We treated two ALK-addicted cell lines, CLB-BAR and CLB-GE, as well one ALK non-addicted (SKNAS) NB cell line with either crizotinib or Iorlatinib and performed phosphoproteomic and RNAseq profiling to identify targets for future combinational treatment for patients. The profiling of CLB-BAR and CLB-GE NB cell lines led to the identification of 3345 and 2252 phosphoproteins, respectively. In ALK-addicted cells phosphoproteomic analysis revealed more than 50 proteins that were dephosphorylated upon treatment with ALK TKIs. Phosphorylation of the ALK receptor itself and its downstream targets was decreased in both lines upon treatment with crizotinib or lorlatinib. In parallel, RNAseq profiling was performed at 24 hrs of NB cells. Comparison with non-treated controls revealed 19 232 differently expressed genes. More than 400 genes were downregulated, and more than 600 were upregulated, upon treatment with either crizotinib or lorlatinib. As an outcome we obtained a list of predicted targets for further analysis. We focused on validation of downstream signaling molecules such as: transcription factors FOXO3a/4, a member of the dual specificity protein phosphatase subfamily DUSP4 and the transcriptional repressors ETV3/4 which modulates, ALK signaling. This analysis has unveiled a number of important leads for novel combinatorial treatment strategies for NB patients as well as an increased understanding of ALK dependant signaling processes.



Fig. 15 Workflow of project I.

Advance analysis of oncogenic ALK signaling events in neuroblastoma.

4.2. Paper II:

"Repotrectinib (TPX-0005), effectively reduces growth of ALK driven neuroblastoma cells."

A spectrum of small-molecule TKI inhibitors (TKIs) has been FDA approved for use in ALK-driven cancers including NSCLC and ALCL. Most ALK-dependent tumors initially respond to TKIs, but drug resistance often develops (Choi et al., 2010; Rotow and Bivona, 2017). In the present study we investigated the effects of repotrectinib (TPX-0005), a novel TKI, in an NB setting in vitro and in vivo. This rationally designed selective and highly potent TKI against ROS1, TRKA-C, and ALK possesses lowmolecular weight and a three-dimensional macrocyclic structure that precisely anchors in the adenine binding site. Repotrectinib overcomes resistance acquired due to solvent-front mutation G1202R and is currently in clinical trial for adult patient with solid tumours. To investigate the effect of repotrectinib in an NB setting, a range of NB cells were treated to test if the drug can inhibit ALK and to determine its effect on proliferation. PC12 cells transfected with different ALK mutant variants indicated the efficacy of repotrectinib to block ALK activation/signaling. We also tested the effect of repotrectinib in vivo in a NB xenograft model. Our results show that repotrectinib is capable of inhibiting signaling activity of a range of ALK mutant variants and importantly it exhibits strong antitumour effects in xenograft NB models. Repotrectinib is superior to crizotinib in abrogating xenograft tumour growth, likely due to its pharmacology properties, and also perhaps reflecting that repotrectinib is a potent inhibitor with a broader target kinase range despite similar IC50 cell proliferation values in cell culture models. To conclude, our experimental analysis supports repotrectinib as a new potent ALK inhibitor with potential for clinical use in NB.



Fig. 16 Workflow of project II.

Preclinical analysis of the novel tyrosine kinase inhibitor repotrectinib in a neuroblastoma setting.

4.3. Paper III:

"Modulation of SUN2 phosphorylation downstream of ALK pathway identifies a role for ATR in neuroblastoma cell survival"

Further investigation of ALK downstream targets pathways performed in the study I identified ATR as a potential candidate. In study III, we investigated ATR and its therapeutic potential in NB. ATR protein kinase is one of the key mediators in maintaining genome integrity and coordination of the DDR. Inhibition of ATR prevents Chk1 pathway from stalled replication forks and enhances replication stress and premature mitotic entry. First, we tested two independent ATR inhibitors, AZD6738 and BAY1895344, noting that the BAY1895344 compound exhibited lower IC50 values on both CLB-BAR and CLB-GE NB cell lines leading us to choose this inhibitor for further study. In addition, BAY1895344 is the first ATR kinase inhibitor in clinical trial NCT03188965. BAY1895344 was highly effective in preventing growth of both ALKaddicted and non-addicted NB cell lines, exhibiting an apoptotic response and reduced proliferation. These findings suggest that ATR signaling is required for survival in NB cells. We also confirmed that the ATR intrinsic regulation mechanism observed and published by Saldivar in S/G2 is conserved in an NB setting. To better understand the mechanism of action of the BAY1895344 inhibitor we performed proteomic, phosphoproteomics and RNAseq analysis. Our 'omnix' analysis identified a broad landscape of DDR related genes which were both downregulated and upregulated, including Chk1 and p53 tumour suppressor as well as FANC genes, and apoptotic regulatory proteins. In this study we also show that BAY1895344 is effective in xenograft models of NB.

54



Fig. 17 Workflow of project III.

Investigation of ATR in neuroblastoma signaling.

5. CONCLUSIONS:

5.1. Paper I:

- In this study we established and compared phosphoproteomic and gene signature profiles of ALK activity in NB cells employing first and third generation ALK TKIs.
- Phosphoproteomic analysis of CLB-BAR and CLB-GE NB cells pointed to identification of 3345 and 2252 phosphoproteins, respectively.
- Phosphorylation of the ALK receptor itself was decreased in both CLB-BAR and CLB-GE lines upon treatment with crizotinib or lorlatinib.
- In ALK addicted cells, phosphoproteomic analysis revealed more than 50 proteins that were dephosphorylated upon treatment with ALK TKIs.
- RNAseq comparison with non-treated controls revealed 19 232 differently expressed genes.
- RNAseq profiling of ALK addicted CLB-BAR and CLB-GE cell lines led to the identification of more than 400 downregulated genes and more than 600 upregulated genes, upon treatment with either crizotinib or lorlatinib.
- Omics analysis lead to successful identification of well-known downstream signaling partners of ALK as well as a novel for further validation such as: ETS family, FOXO family and DUSP4.
- Validation of ETS family member ETV3 and ETV4 shows that they are regulated by oncogenic ALK.
- ALK inhibition reduces DUSP4 protein levels in an ALK-dependant manner
- ALK regulates subcellular localization of FOXO3a.
- This comprehensive analysis has increased our understanding of the ALK signaling pathway and revealed a number of important targets, including ATR as a novel treatment strategy for NB patients.

5.2. Paper II:

- We showed that repotrectinib inhibits cell proliferation in NB cells that are dependent on ALK for growth such as CLB-BAR, CLB-GE and Kelly cell lines.
- Repotrectinib abrogates ALK activity in *in vitro* biochemical assays in a manner comparable to crizotinib.

- Repotrectinib induces an apoptotic response in ALK-addicted cell lines in contrast to ALK-non-addicted cell lines.
- Our results show that repotrectinib is capable of inhibiting signaling activity of a range of ALK mutant variants.
- Repotrectinib inhibits ALK driven neurite outgrowth in PC-12 cell line.
- Treatment with repotrectinib as a single agent in human ALK-addicted NB xenografts resulted in robust tumour growth reduction.
- The antitumor effect of repotrectinib was stronger than that observed with a first generation TKI crizotinib in a xenograft model of NB.
- Repotrectinib treatment of NB xenografts leads to a decrease in the proliferation marker Ki-67 in histochemically stained tumour samples.
- We confirmed that repotrectinib is a potent ALK TKI for further exploration in NB settings.

5.3. Paper III:

- Phosphoproteomic and RNAseq analysis identified ATR as a target of ALK signaling in NB cells.
- BAY1895344 is a potent (IC50 in a range of 50-60nM) and specific ATR inhibitor for both ALK-addicted and non-addicted cell lines.
- A wide range of NB cell lines are sensitive to ATR inhibition, exhibiting an apoptotic response and reduced proliferation.
- ATR signaling is required for survival in NB cells.
- ATR regulates the S/G2 checkpoint in NB cells.
- RNAseq analysis of NB cells upon treatment with BAY1895344 identified a broad landscape of the DDR related genes which were both downregulated and upregulated and will be in used for further validation.
- Proteomic and phosphoproteomic analysis lead to identification of p53 and DDR pathway enrichment.
- BAY1895344 inhibits tumour growth in an NB xenograft model.

6. ACKNOWLEGMENTS:

"Ever tried. Ever failed. No matter. Try again. Fail again. Fail better." Samuel Beckett

If you are reading this thesis now, it means that you are very special to me.

My journey started in a small village in a post communistic eastern European country. Insecurities, uncertainties and lack of resources was the world in which I grew up. My strong interest in science, hunger for change and vision of a better life was an engine to overcome all obstacles. However, my dream to become a successful scientist is a life-long multistep process that would never be possible without the support of many amazing people. I would therefore like to take a moment to thank those who have made this PhD adventure of mine truly special and memorable.

First and foremost, to my supervisor **Ruth**. Thank you for seeing potential in me and the offer to join your team. It has been a privilege and pleasure to work together with you in the exciting field of ALK and neuroblastoma. Thank you for years of guidance, for always being encouraging and enthusiastic. I admire your inspirational commitment to science! With your attention to details and high standards you push me to always give the maximum of my abilities. You are an excellent example of how to be a powerful woman, scientist and mother. You have been a tremendous support and there is so much that I have learnt from you. Thank you!

Bengt, thank you for co-supervising my projects and always having your door open for discussions. I am very grateful for your constructive criticism. Thanks for your guidance during lab presentations and meetings. Attending ALKATRAS meeting in Vienna with you was truly fun! Do you remember this enormous schnitzel at Figlmüller?

Anne you are the walking light! I remember when you helped me to settle down in the town when I was just a new-bee! Our trip to IKEA with your little car half opened- we and a wardrobe! And my first swim in a Swedish lake in Mölndal during spontaneous after work in your garden. Thank you so much for everything!

My **dear colleagues**, you made our lab a nice and fun place to work! I am proud to be part of such an international team! You are all hardworking, motivated and friendly individuals! I will surely miss you.

To my dearest colleague and friend **Joachim**. We started our PhD projects together and now we are at the finish line. When I look back on these years we have had a lot of fun and lots of scientific discussions. You are a very inspirational man, and I always admire your dedication to science. Thank you for your constant help, I am so lucky to have you around me! We are going to celebrate your big day so soon. I hope you will stay in my life! I am looking forward to touching those hot stones and trying the famous potatoes in Ghana!

My dearest friend **Ezgi** <3, thank you for your invaluable friendship. You just radiate love and good energy. I wonder what everything would have been like without you?! You know how much you mean to me. You always lifted me up, when trouble and anxiety came. Words such as 'gel' or 'blood' would never sound the same! Best of luck with completing your PhD journey! Sorry to remind you, but you are next!

Dear **Jikui**, thank you for your valuable advices over all these years. I really admire your experience in the NB field.

Georg, your knowledge is truly inspirational and I am grateful for all your advices. **Kathrin**, I wish you the best with your project. I hope you can soon take little Alex along to yoga and climbing activities!

Thank you **Wasi** for your kindness and your smile. I truly wish you all the best for your future.

Tack så jättemycket to my office-mate **Dan-Danito**. I enjoyed sharing office with you! Thanks for your nice company during the lunch time and conversations! You make the best fika!

Cheers to **Tafheem**, for all our laughs and talks, for your understanding! Thanks for contributing to the cheerful atmosphere in the lab! I wish you all the best!
Tzu-Po and **Wei-Jun** you are such a lovely couple! I wish you lots of joy and satisfaction, in both your private and professional life!

Dear **Sanjay**, thanks for your positivity! It is always nice talking to you! I wish you a fruitful completion of your studies!

Hisae, Tack för all din hjälp att hålla labbet organiserat. Du är en mycket varm och hjälpsam person och jag önskar dig och din familj allt gott! Jag kommer aldrig glömma kakorna av röda bönor som du bakade till mig.

Marcus, good luck with your medical career and PhD!

To all new members of the lab, **Edith**, I wish you all the best. **Malik**, good luck with your studies. **Jonatan**, your journey just stated, have a good one! Good luck with your studies! **Badrul** all the best to you! **Vimala**, I hope you will become *in silico* hero in the lab! All the best!

Thank you to all the former **Biomedicine-mates!** To **Piyush**, **Martin**, **Ganesh**, **Diana**, **Hannah** and **Maite**. It was nice to meet you all. Thanks for your valuable comments during lab meetings! Maite thanks for being my concert buddy! I love your music taste! I am very much looking forward to some great gigs with you!

Daniel Jachimowicz thank you for your positive spirit and having you around.

To Swaraj, thank you for your friendship! I miss you and Bihu a lot!

A very special thanks to **Patricia**! Patri, we shared many memorable experiences together! I hope all your dreams may come true. You have always a friend in me. So now, we are both like our Stephan!

I would also like to mention **Nyandia Wahome**, **Anna Andréasson**, **Evelyn Vilkman** for your administrative support! Thanks to employees of core facilities for your technical assistance and expertise especially to **Sanna Abrahamsson**, **Marcela Davila**, and **Evelin Berger**.

I want to thank people from Medicinareberget including **Ali**, **Sanitha**, **Jameel**. Thank you **Gautam Kao** for always asking me about Marie-Curie progress and especially for introducing me to the lovely ladies: Agnieszka i Dorota!

Therefore, to my polish girls! Szczególne podziękowania dla **Agi** i **Dorotki**. Dziewczyny, bez Was to tak jak dziurawy pieróg, kapusta bez grzybów, Solidarność bez Wałęsy. Dałyście mi ciepły dom, tu na obczyźnie, gdzie nie raz było nieswojo i zimno! Dziękuje za Wasze wieczne wsparcie, zrozumienie, rozmowy i lunszczurydokładnie od szóstego dnia kiedy przybyłam w nieznane! Jesteście dla mnie rodziną i jestem wielką szczęściarą mając Was u mego boku! Jestem z Was niezmiennie dumna i życzę Wam obu powodzenia w ukończeniu studiów! You are almost there! Oczywiście nie może zabraknąć również Was moje drogie polki: szwedzkiej **Dorotki**, **Asi Muchy** i **Moni**- dziękuje za waszą obecność w moim życiu! Wszystkie jesteście wyjątkowe, życzę Wam samych sukcesów!

Iman and **Kanishk**, thanks for being able to survive this polish overdose! Thanks for numerous after-works, evenings of cooking, eating, playing board games, laser tags and escape rooms! Do you remember our double attendance to *Carmen* in the opera?

Karolina Wojewoda, niezmiernie się cieszę, że pojawiłaś się w moim życiu! Nigdy nie zapomnę twojego matcha-cheesecake'u podczas Hanami w Slottskogen! Życzę Tobie wielu sukcesów zarówno na płaszczyźnie zawodowej i prywatnie.

Mojej **Julce**, dziękuje za Twoją obecność i zrozumienie. Jesteś szczególną osobą w moim życiu. Dziękuję za Twą wiarę we mnie i czytanie wzajemnie w myślach.

To my ex-neighbour **Johan** for your enthusiasm and motivation during our preparations for the half-marathon in Gothenburg. Miau miau to Balder!

To my friend and ex-flatmate **Christos**, thanks for cooking tasty and pretty presented meals for me, evenings with films, Dixit and long conversations. Efxaristo!

Tack till **Gunvor Isaksson** för att du är min vän och fostermor här i Sverige. Jag beundrar alltid din energi, olika passioner som alltid överraskar mig, läckra kakor och berättelser från ditt liv.

Thank you **Carlos** for being a great friend and for being my Swedish study buddy! I wish you all the best with your PhD!

Finally, to my Beachachas! **Elena** and **Jong Ah**! What would I do without you!? We faced so many atomic bombs in so short time! Thanks for your smiles, energy and love. I admire your enthusiasm for cooking and eating outstandingly yummy food and passion for good wines. We have shared so many memorable moments, like meeting our beloved Junius after concert! Thanks for laughing at my jokes, maybe one day you will get them! Can't wait to spend more time together. Elenina- good luck with completing your studies! You will do great!

A big thanks to my **Salsa Dancers Family**, your hearts knocks in clave rhythm! To my talented teacher and friend, **Eva**, for fixing every detail of our choreographies: toes, hands, poses! Professional makeups and outfits. To each and every member of our team: **Elena**, **Daniel**, **Humberto**, **Giuseppe**, **Johanna**, **Tomas**, thank you! Look at us! We had so much fun combined with tough trainings during preparations for performances and competition! We have produced so much of endorphins together!

I would like to thank **Suzanne Turner**, for building the wonderful ALKATRAS network, and as well for agreeing to be a member of my examination committee.

Therefore, to my ALKATRAS family: Steve, Tere, Cosimo, Ines, Serena, Domenico, Maya, Geeta, Adrianna, Jack, Nina, Karthik, Ines, Ivonne! You are all great and amazing! I wish you all the best in your future. We had such a great time travelling together, starting with punting on Cam, and biking in Monza! The whole PhD experience would never have been the same without you! Our getting together always gave me lots of energy and made me stronger to fight with pipettes in the lab. I hope to see you soon!

62

Big thanks to my friends from Ireland, especially to **Gavin** and to my ex-lab-mates: **Izabela** and **Eoghan**! You helped me so much with my first steps into English language! I truly miss you!

Thanks to **Grazia** and **Paolo!** It was amazing having you both here in Gothenburg during your secondments! The world of science is actually not that big, one day we were in Galway and the other here in Gothenburg! I wish you success during your postdocs!

Dla przyjaciół tych najbliższych, którzy są tak daleko.

Mój **Domiśku**, dziękuje, za Twoją obecność w moim życiu! Jesteś wspaniałą kobietą i przyjaciółką, zawsze znajdziesz czas by mnie wysłuchać i podnieść na duchu! Dziękuję, że tak często sprawdzasz czy wszystko u mnie dobrze. Życzę Tobie i **Giu** spełnienia wspólnych marzenia! Czekamy z Ericiem, kiedy znowu nas odwiedzicie!

Mojej **Basi**! Dziękuje za Twoją naturalność i niezmienność, przyjaźń z Tobą to bogactwo.

Mojej **Agatce**, dziękuje za Twoją wieloletnią i bezwarunkową przyjaźń. Myślę, że przez te lata udało nam się zbudować wyjątkową relację. Obserwować nas dwie na dwóch różnych krańcach świata walczących dzielnie z przeciwnościami losu wzbudza we mnie poczucie dumy! Dziękuje Ci za to, że zawsze jesteś po mojej stronie, że rozumiesz mnie bez słów i tak często znasz mnie lepiej niż ja sama.

Doniu, siostro z wyboru! Dziękuje Ci za Twoje wieczne wsparcie i wiarę we mnie, szczególnie wtedy, gdy wszystko jest na opak. Dziękuje za Twoją przyjaźń- niemalże odkąd pamiętam. Jesteś moim życiowym skarbem! To wszystko dzięki magii kolorowego kubka! Kocham Cię.

Dawid, taszaczku- nie mogłam się powstrzymać! Dziękuje za Twoją szczerą przyjaźń! Za wysłuchiwanie moich problemów i narzekań, cieszę się, że jesteś w moim życiu!

63

Dla mężczyzn z moich rodzinnych stron, **Przemka Januszko**, **Kamila Kamińskiego** i **Piotrka Rydzewskiego**. Dziękuje za waszą wieloletnią przyjaźń. Jesteście niezastąpieni!

Last but not the least...

To my **Eric**. You are my strength in the most needed times, my best companion and friend. I admire you for never settling for mediocrity, your golden heart, and love for adventure. You are my treasure! I love you endlessly.

To **Anita** and **Bengt**. You are both my safe-haven. Thank you for your big hearts, kindness and comfort.

Mamo, dziękuje za Twoją miłość i wsparcie w krytycznych sytuacjach i Twoje modlitwy! Bez Ciebie nie było by mnie tu, gdzie teraz jestem. **Irku**, Ty mój dinozaurze! Dziękuje za Twój niezmienny optymizm, za wsparcie i Twój uśmiech! Cóż ja bym zrobiła bez codziennych sentencji na życie z Twoich krzyżówek!? Już niedługo pojedziemy razem na mecz speedway'a! Kocham Was najmocniej.

To the best brother I could ever wish for! **Przemku**, you are my strength and my confidence. I am writing to you in English so that you can spend some time to improve your language skills! Since I know you, which means forever in this case, you are a person I admire and respect the most! When I am writing this I am strongly hoping that you will be right here and share my special day together with me. Thanks for giving together with **Kasia** so much love through **Dominika** and **Pola** to our little family. I always miss you and love you!

7. LIST OF FIGURES:

All figures (except Fig. 8 and Fig. 9) have been created with BioRender.com

Fig. 1 Cancer initiation and progression 1
Fig. 2 Hallmarks of cancer 4
Fig. 3 Neural crest cells migration8
Fig. 4 Schematic representation of SCV in NB patients
Fig. 5 Telomere biology in cells
Fig. 6 Architecture of ALK receptor 24
Fig. 7 Signaling downstream of ALK 27
Fig. 8 Crystal structure of crizotinib binding to the KD of ALK.
Fig. 9 Crystal structure of lorlatinib binding to the KD of ALK.
Fig. 10 Comparison of the structures of crizotinib, lorlatinib and repotrectinib
Fig. 11 Simplified illustration of a complex network regulating the cell cycle
Fig. 12 Cell cycle checkpoints 37
Fig. 13 PIKK family
Fig. 14 ATR inhibitors in I/II phase clinical trials
Fig. 15 Workflow of project I 51
Fig. 16 Workflow of project II 53
Fig. 17 Workflow of project III

8. **REFERENCES**:

- 1. (2015). Dinutuximab approved for high-risk neuroblastoma. Cancer Discov 5, Of5.
- 2. Abel, F., Ejeskär, K., Kogner, P., and Martinsson, T. (1999). Gain of chromosome arm 17q is associated with unfavourable prognosis in neuroblastoma, but does not involve mutations in the somatostatin receptor 2(SSTR2) gene at 17q24. Br J Cancer *81*, 1402-1409.
- Ackermann, S., Cartolano, M., Hero, B., Welte, A., Kahlert, Y., Roderwieser, A., Bartenhagen, C., Walter, E., Gecht, J., Kerschke, L., *et al.* (2018). A mechanistic classification of clinical phenotypes in neuroblastoma. Science *362*, 1165-1170.
- Adam, P., Katzenberger, T., Seeberger, H., Gattenlöhner, S., Wolf, J., Steinlein, C., Schmid, M., Müller-Hermelink, H.K., and Ott, G. (2003). A case of a diffuse large B-cell lymphoma of plasmablastic type associated with the t(2;5)(p23;q35) chromosome translocation. Am J Surg Pathol 27, 1473-1476.
- 5. Alam, M.W., Borenäs, M., Lind, D.E., Cervantes-Madrid, D., Umapathy, G., Palmer, R.H., and Hallberg, B. (2019). Alectinib, an Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase Inhibitor, Abolishes ALK Activity and Growth in ALK-Positive Neuroblastoma Cells. Front Oncol *9*, 579.
- 6. Amin, H.M., and Lai, R. (2007). Pathobiology of ALK+ anaplastic large-cell lymphoma. Blood *110*, 2259-2267.
- Amoroso, L., Erminio, G., Makin, G., Pearson, A.D.J., Brock, P., Valteau-Couanet, D., Castel, V., Pasquet, M., Laureys, G., Thomas, C., *et al.* (2018). Topotecan-Vincristine-Doxorubicin in Stage 4 High-Risk Neuroblastoma Patients Failing to Achieve a Complete Metastatic Response to Rapid COJEC: A SIOPEN Study. Cancer Res Treat *50*, 148-155.
- 8. Anders, L., Ke, N., Hydbring, P., Choi, Y.J., Widlund, H.R., Chick, J.M., Zhai, H., Vidal, M., Gygi, S.P., Braun, P., *et al.* (2011). A systematic screen for CDK4/6 substrates links FOXM1 phosphorylation to senescence suppression in cancer cells. Cancer Cell *20*, 620-634.
- 9. Bader, S.A., Fasching, C., Brodeur, G.M., and Stanbridge, E.J. (1991). Dissociation of suppression of tumorigenicity and differentiation in vitro effected by transfer of single human chromosomes into human neuroblastoma cells. Cell Growth Differ *2*, 245-255.
- 10. Bagchi, A., and Mills, A.A. (2008). The quest for the 1p36 tumor suppressor. Cancer Res *68*, 2551-2556.
- 11. Bagchi, A., Papazoglu, C., Wu, Y., Capurso, D., Brodt, M., Francis, D., Bredel, M., Vogel, H., and Mills, A.A. (2007). CHD5 is a tumor suppressor at human 1p36. Cell *128*, 459-475.
- Baker, C.V., Bronner-Fraser, M., Le Douarin, N.M., and Teillet, M.A. (1997). Early- and latemigrating cranial neural crest cell populations have equivalent developmental potential in vivo. Development 124, 3077-3087.
- Barreca, A., Lasorsa, E., Riera, L., Machiorlatti, R., Piva, R., Ponzoni, M., Kwee, I., Bertoni, F., Piccaluga, P.P., Pileri, S.A., *et al.* (2011). Anaplastic lymphoma kinase in human cancer. J Mol Endocrinol *47*, R11-23.
- Bayliss, R., Choi, J., Fennell, D.A., Fry, A.M., and Richards, M.W. (2016). Molecular mechanisms that underpin EML4-ALK driven cancers and their response to targeted drugs. Cell Mol Life Sci 73, 1209-1224.
- Beltran, B., Castillo, J., Salas, R., Quiñones, P., Morales, D., Hurtado, F., Riva, L., and Winer, E. (2009). ALK-positive diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: report of four cases and review of the literature. J Hematol Oncol 2, 11.
- Berry, T., Luther, W., Bhatnagar, N., Jamin, Y., Poon, E., Sanda, T., Pei, D., Sharma, B., Vetharoy, W.R., Hallsworth, A., *et al.* (2012). The ALK(F1174L) mutation potentiates the oncogenic activity of MYCN in neuroblastoma. Cancer Cell 22, 117-130.
- 17. Bilsland, J.G., Wheeldon, A., Mead, A., Znamenskiy, P., Almond, S., Waters, K.A., Thakur, M., Beaumont, V., Bonnert, T.P., Heavens, R., *et al.* (2008). Behavioral and neurochemical alterations in mice deficient in anaplastic lymphoma kinase suggest therapeutic potential for psychiatric indications. Neuropsychopharmacology *33*, 685-700.
- 18. Blagosklonny, M.V., and Pardee, A.B. (2002). The restriction point of the cell cycle. Cell Cycle *1*, 103-110.
- 19. Boi, M., Zucca, E., Inghirami, G., and Bertoni, F. (2015). Advances in understanding the pathogenesis of systemic anaplastic large cell lymphomas. Br J Haematol *168*, 771-783.
- Bown, N., Cotterill, S., Lastowska, M., O'Neill, S., Pearson, A.D., Plantaz, D., Meddeb, M., Danglot, G., Brinkschmidt, C., Christiansen, H., *et al.* (1999). Gain of chromosome arm 17q and adverse outcome in patients with neuroblastoma. N Engl J Med *340*, 1954-1961.

- 21. Bresler, S.C., Weiser, D.A., Huwe, P.J., Park, J.H., Krytska, K., Ryles, H., Laudenslager, M., Rappaport, E.F., Wood, A.C., McGrady, P.W., *et al.* (2014). ALK mutations confer differential oncogenic activation and sensitivity to ALK inhibition therapy in neuroblastoma. Cancer Cell *26*, 682-694.
- Bridge, J.A., Kanamori, M., Ma, Z., Pickering, D., Hill, D.A., Lydiatt, W., Lui, M.Y., Colleoni, G.W., Antonescu, C.R., Ladanyi, M., *et al.* (2001). Fusion of the ALK gene to the clathrin heavy chain gene, CLTC, in inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor. Am J Pathol *159*, 411-415.
- Brisse, H.J., McCarville, M.B., Granata, C., Krug, K.B., Wootton-Gorges, S.L., Kanegawa, K., Giammarile, F., Schmidt, M., Shulkin, B.L., Matthay, K.K., *et al.* (2011). Guidelines for imaging and staging of neuroblastic tumors: consensus report from the International Neuroblastoma Risk Group Project. Radiology *261*, 243-257.
- 24. Brodeur, G.M. (2003). Neuroblastoma: biological insights into a clinical enigma. Nat Rev Cancer 3, 203-216.
- 25. Brognard, J., and Hunter, T. (2011). Protein kinase signaling networks in cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev 21, 4-11.
- 26. Brown, E.J., and Baltimore, D. (2000). ATR disruption leads to chromosomal fragmentation and early embryonic lethality. Genes Dev *14*, 397-402.
- Büchel, G., Carstensen, A., Mak, K.Y., Roeschert, I., Leen, E., Sumara, O., Hofstetter, J., Herold, S., Kalb, J., Baluapuri, A., *et al.* (2017). Association with Aurora-A Controls N-MYC-Dependent Promoter Escape and Pause Release of RNA Polymerase II during the Cell Cycle. Cell Rep *21*, 3483-3497.
- 28. Carén, H., Abel, F., Kogner, P., and Martinsson, T. (2008). High incidence of DNA mutations and gene amplifications of the ALK gene in advanced sporadic neuroblastoma tumours. Biochem J *416*, 153-159.
- 29. Carén, H., Kryh, H., Nethander, M., Sjöberg, R.M., Träger, C., Nilsson, S., Abrahamsson, J., Kogner, P., and Martinsson, T. (2010). High-risk neuroblastoma tumors with 11q-deletion display a poor prognostic, chromosome instability phenotype with later onset. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *107*, 4323-4328.
- 30. Caron, H. (1995). Allelic loss of chromosome 1 and additional chromosome 17 material are both unfavourable prognostic markers in neuroblastoma. Med Pediatr Oncol *24*, 215-221.
- 31. Castedo, M., Perfettini, J.L., Roumier, T., Andreau, K., Medema, R., and Kroemer, G. (2004). Cell death by mitotic catastrophe: a molecular definition. Oncogene *23*, 2825-2837.
- 32. Cazes, A., Lopez-Delisle, L., Tsarovina, K., Pierre-Eugène, C., De Preter, K., Peuchmaur, M., Nicolas, A., Provost, C., Louis-Brennetot, C., Daveau, R., *et al.* (2014). Activated Alk triggers prolonged neurogenesis and Ret upregulation providing a therapeutic target in ALK-mutated neuroblastoma. Oncotarget *5*, 2688-2702.
- Cervantes-Madrid, D., Szydzik, J., Lind, D.E., Borenäs, M., Bemark, M., Cui, J., Palmer, R.H., and Hallberg, B. (2019). Repotrectinib (TPX-0005), effectively reduces growth of ALK driven neuroblastoma cells. Sci Rep *9*, 19353.
- 34. Cesare, A.J., and Reddel, R.R. (2010). Alternative lengthening of telomeres: models, mechanisms and implications. Nat Rev Genet *11*, 319-330.
- Charrier, J.D., Durrant, S.J., Golec, J.M., Kay, D.P., Knegtel, R.M., MacCormick, S., Mortimore, M., O'Donnell, M.E., Pinder, J.L., Reaper, P.M., *et al.* (2011). Discovery of potent and selective inhibitors of ataxia telangiectasia mutated and Rad3 related (ATR) protein kinase as potential anticancer agents. J Med Chem *54*, 2320-2330.
- Checkley, S., MacCallum, L., Yates, J., Jasper, P., Luo, H., Tolsma, J., and Bendtsen, C. (2015). Bridging the gap between in vitro and in vivo: Dose and schedule predictions for the ATR inhibitor AZD6738. Sci Rep *5*, 13545.
- Chen, Y., Takita, J., Choi, Y.L., Kato, M., Ohira, M., Sanada, M., Wang, L., Soda, M., Kikuchi, A., Igarashi, T., *et al.* (2008). Oncogenic mutations of ALK kinase in neuroblastoma. Nature *455*, 971-974.
- Cheung, N.K., Saarinen, U.M., Neely, J.E., Landmeier, B., Donovan, D., and Coccia, P.F. (1985). Monoclonal antibodies to a glycolipid antigen on human neuroblastoma cells. Cancer Res 45, 2642-2649.
- Cheung, N.K., Zhang, J., Lu, C., Parker, M., Bahrami, A., Tickoo, S.K., Heguy, A., Pappo, A.S., Federico, S., Dalton, J., *et al.* (2012). Association of age at diagnosis and genetic mutations in patients with neuroblastoma. Jama *307*, 1062-1071.
- 40. Chiarle, R., Voena, C., Ambrogio, C., Piva, R., and Inghirami, G. (2008). The anaplastic lymphoma kinase in the pathogenesis of cancer. Nat Rev Cancer *8*, 11-23.

- 41. Choi, Y.J., and Anders, L. (2014). Signaling through cyclin D-dependent kinases. Oncogene 33, 1890-1903.
- 42. Choi, Y.L., Soda, M., Yamashita, Y., Ueno, T., Takashima, J., Nakajima, T., Yatabe, Y., Takeuchi, K., Hamada, T., Haruta, H., *et al.* (2010). EML4-ALK mutations in lung cancer that confer resistance to ALK inhibitors. N Engl J Med *363*, 1734-1739.
- Christensen, J.G., Zou, H.Y., Arango, M.E., Li, Q., Lee, J.H., McDonnell, S.R., Yamazaki, S., Alton, G.R., Mroczkowski, B., and Los, G. (2007). Cytoreductive antitumor activity of PF-2341066, a novel inhibitor of anaplastic lymphoma kinase and c-Met, in experimental models of anaplastic large-cell lymphoma. Mol Cancer Ther *6*, 3314-3322.
- 44. Ciccia, A., and Elledge, S.J. (2010). The DNA damage response: making it safe to play with knives. Mol Cell *40*, 179-204.
- 45. Cohn, S.L., Pearson, A.D., London, W.B., Monclair, T., Ambros, P.F., Brodeur, G.M., Faldum, A., Hero, B., Iehara, T., Machin, D., *et al.* (2009). The International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG) classification system: an INRG Task Force report. J Clin Oncol *27*, 289-297.
- 46. Collins, L.G., Haines, C., Perkel, R., and Enck, R.E. (2007). Lung cancer: diagnosis and management. Am Fam Physician 75, 56-63.
- Cortez, D. (2003). Caffeine inhibits checkpoint responses without inhibiting the ataxiatelangiectasia-mutated (ATM) and ATM- and Rad3-related (ATR) protein kinases. J Biol Chem 278, 37139-37145.
- 48. d'Adda di Fagagna, F., Reaper, P.M., Clay-Farrace, L., Fiegler, H., Carr, P., Von Zglinicki, T., Saretzki, G., Carter, N.P., and Jackson, S.P. (2003). A DNA damage checkpoint response in telomere-initiated senescence. Nature *426*, 194-198.
- De Brouwer, S., De Preter, K., Kumps, C., Zabrocki, P., Porcu, M., Westerhout, E.M., Lakeman, A., Vandesompele, J., Hoebeeck, J., Van Maerken, T., *et al.* (2010). Meta-analysis of neuroblastomas reveals a skewed ALK mutation spectrum in tumors with MYCN amplification. Clin Cancer Res *16*, 4353-4362.
- Debelenko, L.V., Arthur, D.C., Pack, S.D., Helman, L.J., Schrump, D.S., and Tsokos, M. (2003). Identification of CARS-ALK fusion in primary and metastatic lesions of an inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor. Lab Invest 83, 1255-1265.
- Debiec-Rychter, M., Marynen, P., Hagemeijer, A., and Pauwels, P. (2003). ALK-ATIC fusion in urinary bladder inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor. Genes Chromosomes Cancer 38, 187-190.
 Debiller, G. (2015). Distribution the first sheet supervise. Drugs 75, 202, 203.
- 52. Dhillon, S. (2015). Dinutuximab: first global approval. Drugs 75, 923-927.
- 53. Dillon, L.W., Burrow, A.A., and Wang, Y.H. (2010). DNA instability at chromosomal fragile sites in cancer. Curr Genomics *11*, 326-337.
- 54. Dillon, M.T., Boylan, Z., Smith, D., Guevara, J., Mohammed, K., Peckitt, C., Saunders, M., Banerji, U., Clack, G., Smith, S.A., *et al.* (2018). PATRIOT: A phase I study to assess the tolerability, safety and biological effects of a specific ataxia telangiectasia and Rad3-related (ATR) inhibitor (AZD6738) as a single agent and in combination with palliative radiation therapy in patients with solid tumours. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol *12*, 16-20.
- 55. Ditchfield, C., Johnson, V.L., Tighe, A., Ellston, R., Haworth, C., Johnson, T., Mortlock, A., Keen, N., and Taylor, S.S. (2003). Aurora B couples chromosome alignment with anaphase by targeting BubR1, Mad2, and Cenp-E to kinetochores. J Cell Biol *161*, 267-280.
- Drilon, A., Ou, S.I., Cho, B.C., Kim, D.W., Lee, J., Lin, J.J., Zhu, V.W., Ahn, M.J., Camidge, D.R., Nguyen, J., *et al.* (2018). Repotrectinib (TPX-0005) Is a Next-Generation ROS1/TRK/ALK Inhibitor That Potently Inhibits ROS1/TRK/ALK Solvent- Front Mutations. Cancer Discov *8*, 1227-1236.
- DuBois, S.G., Mosse, Y.P., Fox, E., Kudgus, R.A., Reid, J.M., McGovern, R., Groshen, S., Bagatell, R., Maris, J.M., Twist, C.J., *et al.* (2018). Phase II Trial of Alisertib in Combination with Irinotecan and Temozolomide for Patients with Relapsed or Refractory Neuroblastoma. Clin Cancer Res *24*, 6142-6149.
- 58. Eilers, M., and Eisenman, R.N. (2008). Myc's broad reach. Genes Dev 22, 2755-2766.
- 59. Ejeskär, K., Sjöberg, R.M., Abel, F., Kogner, P., Ambros, P.F., and Martinsson, T. (2001). Fine mapping of a tumour suppressor candidate gene region in 1p36.2-3, commonly deleted in neuroblastomas and germ cell tumours. Med Pediatr Oncol *36*, 61-66.
- Eleveld, T.F., Oldridge, D.A., Bernard, V., Koster, J., Colmet Daage, L., Diskin, S.J., Schild, L., Bentahar, N.B., Bellini, A., Chicard, M., *et al.* (2015). Relapsed neuroblastomas show frequent RAS-MAPK pathway mutations. Nat Genet *47*, 864-871.
- Emdal, K.B., Pedersen, A.K., Bekker-Jensen, D.B., Lundby, A., Claeys, S., De Preter, K., Speleman, F., Francavilla, C., and Olsen, J.V. (2018). Integrated proximal proteomics reveals IRS2 as a determinant of cell survival in ALK-driven neuroblastoma. Sci Signal *11*.

- Fadeev, A., Mendoza-Garcia, P., Irion, U., Guan, J., Pfeifer, K., Wiessner, S., Serluca, F., Singh, A.P., Nüsslein-Volhard, C., and Palmer, R.H. (2018). ALKALs are in vivo ligands for ALK family receptor tyrosine kinases in the neural crest and derived cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *115*, E630-e638.
- 63. FDA (26 August 2011, date last accessed). FDA approves Xalkori with companion diagnostic for a type of late-stage lung cancer., http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/ucm269856.htm
- 64. Fish, J.D., and Grupp, S.A. (2008). Stem cell transplantation for neuroblastoma. Bone Marrow Transplant *41*, 159-165.
- 65. Fokas, E., Prevo, R., Pollard, J.R., Reaper, P.M., Charlton, P.A., Cornelissen, B., Vallis, K.A., Hammond, E.M., Olcina, M.M., Gillies McKenna, W., *et al.* (2012). Targeting ATR in vivo using the novel inhibitor VE-822 results in selective sensitization of pancreatic tumors to radiation. Cell Death Dis *3*, e441.
- Fong, C.T., Dracopoli, N.C., White, P.S., Merrill, P.T., Griffith, R.C., Housman, D.E., and Brodeur, G.M. (1989). Loss of heterozygosity for the short arm of chromosome 1 in human neuroblastomas: correlation with N-myc amplification. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *86*, 3753-3757.
- 67. Foote, K.M., Nissink, J.W.M., McGuire, T., Turner, P., Guichard, S., Yates, J.W.T., Lau, A., Blades, K., Heathcote, D., Odedra, R., *et al.* (2018). Discovery and Characterization of AZD6738, a Potent Inhibitor of Ataxia Telangiectasia Mutated and Rad3 Related (ATR) Kinase with Application as an Anticancer Agent. J Med Chem *61*, 9889-9907.
- Fransson, S., Martinsson, T., and Ejeskär, K. (2007). Neuroblastoma tumors with favorable and unfavorable outcomes: Significant differences in mRNA expression of genes mapped at 1p36.2. Genes Chromosomes Cancer 46, 45-52.
- 69. Freund, A., Orjalo, A.V., Desprez, P.Y., and Campisi, J. (2010). Inflammatory networks during cellular senescence: causes and consequences. Trends Mol Med *16*, 238-246.
- Fujimoto, J., Shiota, M., Iwahara, T., Seki, N., Satoh, H., Mori, S., and Yamamoto, T. (1996). Characterization of the transforming activity of p80, a hyperphosphorylated protein in a Ki-1 lymphoma cell line with chromosomal translocation t(2;5). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93, 4181-4186.
- Furlan, A., Dyachuk, V., Kastriti, M.E., Calvo-Enrique, L., Abdo, H., Hadjab, S., Chontorotzea, T., Akkuratova, N., Usoskin, D., Kamenev, D., *et al.* (2017). Multipotent peripheral glial cells generate neuroendocrine cells of the adrenal medulla. Science 357.
- 72. Galkin, A.V., Melnick, J.S., Kim, S., Hood, T.L., Li, N., Li, L., Xia, G., Steensma, R., Chopiuk, G., Jiang, J., et al. (2007). Identification of NVP-TAE684, a potent, selective, and efficacious inhibitor of NPM-ALK. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104, 270-275.
- Garaventa, A., Bellagamba, O., Lo Piccolo, M.S., Milanaccio, C., Lanino, E., Bertolazzi, L., Villavecchia, G.P., Cabria, M., Scopinaro, G., Claudiani, F., *et al.* (1999). 1311metaiodobenzylguanidine (1311-MIBG) therapy for residual neuroblastoma: a mono-institutional experience with 43 patients. Br J Cancer *81*, 1378-1384.
- 74. García-López, J., Wallace, K., Otero, J.H., Olsen, R., Wang, Y.D., Finkelstein, D., Gudenas, B.L., Rehg, J.E., Northcott, P., Davidoff, A.M., *et al.* (2020). Large 1p36 Deletions Affecting Arid1a Locus Facilitate Mycn-Driven Oncogenesis in Neuroblastoma. Cell Rep *30*, 454-464.e455.
- Gascoyne, R.D., Lamant, L., Martin-Subero, J.I., Lestou, V.S., Harris, N.L., Müller-Hermelink, H.K., Seymour, J.F., Campbell, L.J., Horsman, D.E., Auvigne, I., *et al.* (2003). ALK-positive diffuse large B-cell lymphoma is associated with Clathrin-ALK rearrangements: report of 6 cases. Blood *102*, 2568-2573.
- George, R.E., Sanda, T., Hanna, M., Fröhling, S., Luther, W., 2nd, Zhang, J., Ahn, Y., Zhou, W., London, W.B., McGrady, P., *et al.* (2008). Activating mutations in ALK provide a therapeutic target in neuroblastoma. Nature *455*, 975-978.
- 77. George, S.L., Parmar, V., Lorenzi, F., Marshall, L.V., Jamin, Y., Poon, E., Angelini, P., and Chesler, L. (2020). Novel therapeutic strategies targeting telomere maintenance mechanisms in high-risk neuroblastoma. J Exp Clin Cancer Res *39*, 78.
- 78. Gleason, B.C., and Hornick, J.L. (2008). Inflammatory myofibroblastic tumours: where are we now? J Clin Pathol *61*, 428-437.
- 79. Godfried, M.B., Veenstra, M., v Sluis, P., Boon, K., v Asperen, R., Hermus, M.C., v Schaik, B.D., Voûte, T.P., Schwab, M., Versteeg, R., *et al.* (2002). The N-myc and c-myc downstream pathways include the chromosome 17q genes nm23-H1 and nm23-H2. Oncogene *21*, 2097-2101.

- Gong, X., Du, J., Parsons, S.H., Merzoug, F.F., Webster, Y., Iversen, P.W., Chio, L.C., Van Horn, R.D., Lin, X., Blosser, W., *et al.* (2019). Aurora A Kinase Inhibition Is Synthetic Lethal with Loss of the RB1 Tumor Suppressor Gene. Cancer Discov *9*, 248-263.
- 81. Gouzi, J.Y., Moog-Lutz, C., Vigny, M., and Brunet-de Carvalho, N. (2005). Role of the subcellular localization of ALK tyrosine kinase domain in neuronal differentiation of PC12 cells. J Cell Sci *118*, 5811-5823.
- Graus, F., Cordon-Cardo, C., Houghton, A.N., Melamed, M.R., and Old, L.J. (1984). Distribution of the ganglioside GD3 in the human nervous system detected by R24 mouse monoclonal antibody. Brain Res 324, 190-194.
- Griffin, C.A., Hawkins, A.L., Dvorak, C., Henkle, C., Ellingham, T., and Perlman, E.J. (1999). Recurrent involvement of 2p23 in inflammatory myofibroblastic tumors. Cancer Res 59, 2776-2780.
- 84. Gröbner, S.N., Worst, B.C., Weischenfeldt, J., Buchhalter, I., Kleinheinz, K., Rudneva, V.A., Johann, P.D., Balasubramanian, G.P., Segura-Wang, M., Brabetz, S., *et al.* (2018). The landscape of genomic alterations across childhood cancers. Nature *555*, 321-327.
- 85. Guan, J., Tucker, E.R., Wan, H., Chand, D., Danielson, L.S., Ruuth, K., El Wakil, A., Witek, B., Jamin, Y., Umapathy, G., *et al.* (2016). The ALK inhibitor PF-06463922 is effective as a single agent in neuroblastoma driven by expression of ALK and MYCN. Dis Model Mech *9*, 941-952.
- Guan, J., Umapathy, G., Yamazaki, Y., Wolfstetter, G., Mendoza, P., Pfeifer, K., Mohammed, A., Hugosson, F., Zhang, H., Hsu, A.W., *et al.* (2015). FAM150A and FAM150B are activating ligands for anaplastic lymphoma kinase. Elife *4*, e09811.
- Günther, P., Holland-Cunz, S., Schupp, C.J., Stockklausner, C., Hinz, U., and Schenk, J.P. (2011). Significance of image-defined risk factors for surgical complications in patients with abdominal neuroblastoma. Eur J Pediatr Surg 21, 314-317.
- 88. Hakomori, S., and Igarashi, Y. (1995). Functional role of glycosphingolipids in cell recognition and signaling. J Biochem *118*, 1091-1103.
- 89. Halazonetis, T.D., Gorgoulis, V.G., and Bartek, J. (2008). An oncogene-induced DNA damage model for cancer development. Science *319*, 1352-1355.
- Hallberg, B., and Palmer, R.H. (2010). Crizotinib--latest champion in the cancer wars? N Engl J Med 363, 1760-1762.
- 91. Hallberg, B., and Palmer, R.H. (2013). Mechanistic insight into ALK receptor tyrosine kinase in human cancer biology. Nat Rev Cancer *13*, 685-700.
- 92. Hallberg, B., and Palmer, R.H. (2016). The role of the ALK receptor in cancer biology. Ann Oncol 27 Suppl 3, iii4-iii15.
- 93. Hanahan, D., and Weinberg, R.A. (2000). The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100, 57-70.
- 94. Hanahan, D., and Weinberg, R.A. (2011). Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144, 646-674.
- 95. Harbour, J.W., Luo, R.X., Dei Santi, A., Postigo, A.A., and Dean, D.C. (1999). Cdk phosphorylation triggers sequential intramolecular interactions that progressively block Rb functions as cells move through G1. Cell *98*, 859-869.
- 96. Hasty, P., Campisi, J., Hoeijmakers, J., van Steeg, H., and Vijg, J. (2003). Aging and genome maintenance: lessons from the mouse? Science 299, 1355-1359.
- 97. Heldin, C.H. (1995). Dimerization of cell surface receptors in signal transduction. Cell *80*, 213-223.
- 98. Henrich, K.O., Schwab, M., and Westermann, F. (2012). 1p36 tumor suppression--a matter of dosage? Cancer Res 72, 6079-6088.
- 99. Heukamp, L.C., Thor, T., Schramm, A., De Preter, K., Kumps, C., De Wilde, B., Odersky, A., Peifer, M., Lindner, S., Spruessel, A., *et al.* (2012). Targeted expression of mutated ALK induces neuroblastoma in transgenic mice. Sci Transl Med *4*, 141ra191.
- Hogarty, M.D., Norris, M.D., Davis, K., Liu, X., Evageliou, N.F., Hayes, C.S., Pawel, B., Guo, R., Zhao, H., Sekyere, E., *et al.* (2008). ODC1 is a critical determinant of MYCN oncogenesis and a therapeutic target in neuroblastoma. Cancer Res *68*, 9735-9745.
- 101. Hubbard, S.R., and Till, J.H. (2000). Protein tyrosine kinase structure and function. Annu Rev Biochem *69*, 373-398.
- 102. Huber, K., Kalcheim, C., and Unsicker, K. (2009). The development of the chromaffin cell lineage from the neural crest. Auton Neurosci *151*, 10-16.
- 103. Hunter, T. (2014). The genesis of tyrosine phosphorylation. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol *6*, a020644.
- 104. Ilias, I., Divgi, C., and Pacak, K. (2011). Current role of metaiodobenzylguanidine in the diagnosis of pheochromocytoma and medullary thyroid cancer. Semin Nucl Med *41*, 364-368.

- Infarinato, N.R., Park, J.H., Krytska, K., Ryles, H.T., Sano, R., Szigety, K.M., Li, Y., Zou, H.Y., Lee, N.V., Smeal, T., *et al.* (2016). The ALK/ROS1 Inhibitor PF-06463922 Overcomes Primary Resistance to Crizotinib in ALK-Driven Neuroblastoma. Cancer Discov *6*, 96-107.
- Islam, A., Kageyama, H., Takada, N., Kawamoto, T., Takayasu, H., Isogai, E., Ohira, M., Hashizume, K., Kobayashi, H., Kaneko, Y., *et al.* (2000). High expression of Survivin, mapped to 17q25, is significantly associated with poor prognostic factors and promotes cell survival in human neuroblastoma. Oncogene *19*, 617-623.
- 107. Iwahara, T., Fujimoto, J., Wen, D., Cupples, R., Bucay, N., Arakawa, T., Mori, S., Ratzkin, B., and Yamamoto, T. (1997). Molecular characterization of ALK, a receptor tyrosine kinase expressed specifically in the nervous system. Oncogene *14*, 439-449.
- 108. Iwasa, T., Okamoto, I., Suzuki, M., Nakahara, T., Yamanaka, K., Hatashita, E., Yamada, Y., Fukuoka, M., Ono, K., and Nakagawa, K. (2008). Radiosensitizing effect of YM155, a novel small-molecule survivin suppressant, in non-small cell lung cancer cell lines. Clin Cancer Res 14, 6496-6504.
- 109. Jackson, S.P., and Bartek, J. (2009). The DNA-damage response in human biology and disease. Nature *461*, 1071-1078.
- 110. Janoueix-Lerosey, I., Lequin, D., Brugières, L., Ribeiro, A., de Pontual, L., Combaret, V., Raynal, V., Puisieux, A., Schleiermacher, G., Pierron, G., *et al.* (2008). Somatic and germline activating mutations of the ALK kinase receptor in neuroblastoma. Nature *455*, 967-970.
- 111. Javanmardi, N., Fransson, S., Djos, A., Umapathy, G., Östensson, M., Milosevic, J., Borenäs, M., Hallberg, B., Kogner, P., Martinsson, T., *et al.* (2019). Analysis of ALK, MYCN, and the ALK ligand ALKAL2 (FAM150B/AUGα) in neuroblastoma patient samples with chromosome arm 2p rearrangements. Genes Chromosomes Cancer.
- 112. Jeison, M., Ash, S., Halevy-Berko, G., Mardoukh, J., Luria, D., Avigad, S., Feinberg-Gorenshtein, G., Goshen, Y., Hertzel, G., Kapelushnik, J., *et al.* (2010). 2p24 Gain region harboring MYCN gene compared with MYCN amplified and nonamplified neuroblastoma: biological and clinical characteristics. Am J Pathol *176*, 2616-2625.
- 113. Johnson, T.W., Richardson, P.F., Bailey, S., Brooun, A., Burke, B.J., Collins, M.R., Cui, J.J., Deal, J.G., Deng, Y.L., Dinh, D., *et al.* (2014). Discovery of (10R)-7-amino-12-fluoro-2,10,16-trimethyl-15-oxo-10,15,16,17-tetrahydro-2H-8,4-(metheno)pyrazolo[4,3-h][2,5,11]-benzoxadiazacyclotetradecine-3-carbonitrile (PF-06463922), a macrocyclic inhibitor of anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) and c-ros oncogene 1 (ROS1) with preclinical brain exposure and broad-spectrum potency against ALK-resistant mutations. J Med Chem 57, 4720-4744.
- 114. Jung, Y., Kim, P., Jung, Y., Keum, J., Kim, S.N., Choi, Y.S., Do, I.G., Lee, J., Choi, S.J., Kim, S., *et al.* (2012). Discovery of ALK-PTPN3 gene fusion from human non-small cell lung carcinoma cell line using next generation RNA sequencing. Genes Chromosomes Cancer *51*, 590-597.
- 115. Kang, C., Xu, Q., Martin, T.D., Li, M.Z., Demaria, M., Aron, L., Lu, T., Yankner, B.A., Campisi, J., and Elledge, S.J. (2015). The DNA damage response induces inflammation and senescence by inhibiting autophagy of GATA4. Science *349*, aaa5612.
- 116. Katoh, M., and Katoh, M. (2003). Identification and characterization of FLJ10737 and CAMTA1 genes on the commonly deleted region of neuroblastoma at human chromosome 1p36.31-p36.23. Int J Oncol 23, 1219-1224.
- 117. Keane, S., Améen, S., Lindlöf, A., and Ejeskär, K. (2020). Low DLG2 gene expression, a link between 11q-deleted and MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma, causes forced cell cycle progression, and predicts poor patient survival. Cell Commun Signal *18*, 65.
- Knight, Z.A., Gonzalez, B., Feldman, M.E., Zunder, E.R., Goldenberg, D.D., Williams, O., Loewith, R., Stokoe, D., Balla, A., Toth, B., *et al.* (2006). A pharmacological map of the PI3-K family defines a role for p110alpha in insulin signaling. Cell *125*, 733-747.
- 119. Knudson, A.G., Jr., and Strong, L.C. (1972). Mutation and cancer: neuroblastoma and pheochromocytoma. Am J Hum Genet *24*, 514-532.
- 120. Kwak, E.L., Bang, Y.J., Camidge, D.R., Shaw, A.T., Solomon, B., Maki, R.G., Ou, S.H., Dezube, B.J., Jänne, P.A., Costa, D.B., *et al.* (2010). Anaplastic lymphoma kinase inhibition in non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med *363*, 1693-1703.
- 121. Ladenstein, R., Pötschger, U., Pearson, A.D.J., Brock, P., Luksch, R., Castel, V., Yaniv, I., Papadakis, V., Laureys, G., Malis, J., *et al.* (2017). Busulfan and melphalan versus carboplatin, etoposide, and melphalan as high-dose chemotherapy for high-risk neuroblastoma (HR-NBL1/SIOPEN): an international, randomised, multi-arm, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol *18*, 500-514.

- 122. Lasek, A.W., Lim, J., Kliethermes, C.L., Berger, K.H., Joslyn, G., Brush, G., Xue, L., Robertson, M., Moore, M.S., Vranizan, K., *et al.* (2011). An evolutionary conserved role for anaplastic lymphoma kinase in behavioral responses to ethanol. PLoS One *6*, e22636.
- 123. Laurent, C., Do, C., Gascoyne, R.D., Lamant, L., Ysebaert, L., Laurent, G., Delsol, G., and Brousset, P. (2009). Anaplastic lymphoma kinase-positive diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: a rare clinicopathologic entity with poor prognosis. J Clin Oncol *27*, 4211-4216.
- 124. Lempiäinen, H., and Halazonetis, T.D. (2009). Emerging common themes in regulation of PIKKs and PI3Ks. Embo j *28*, 3067-3073.
- 125. Lenz, G., and Staudt, L.M. (2010). Aggressive lymphomas. N Engl J Med 362, 1417-1429.
- 126. Li, C., Takino, H., Eimoto, T., Ishida, T., Inagaki, A., Ueda, R., Suzuki, R., Yoshino, T., Nakagawa, A., Nakamura, S., *et al.* (2007). Prognostic significance of NPM-ALK fusion transcript overexpression in ALK-positive anaplastic large-cell lymphoma. Mod Pathol *20*, 648-655.
- Lim, II, Goldman, D.A., Farber, B.A., Murphy, J.M., Abramson, S.J., Basu, E., Roberts, S., LaQuaglia, M.P., and Price, A.P. (2016). Image-defined risk factors for nephrectomy in patients undergoing neuroblastoma resection. J Pediatr Surg *51*, 975-980.
- 128. Lim, S., and Kaldis, P. (2013). Cdks, cyclins and CKIs: roles beyond cell cycle regulation. Development *140*, 3079-3093.
- 129. Lin, J.J., Riely, G.J., and Shaw, A.T. (2017). Targeting ALK: Precision Medicine Takes on Drug Resistance. Cancer Discov 7, 137-155.
- 130. Lindahl, T. (1993). Instability and decay of the primary structure of DNA. Nature *362*, 709-715.
- 131. Liu, Z., Yang, X., Li, Z., McMahon, C., Sizer, C., Barenboim-Stapleton, L., Bliskovsky, V., Mock, B., Ried, T., London, W.B., *et al.* (2011). CASZ1, a candidate tumor-suppressor gene, suppresses neuroblastoma tumor growth through reprogramming gene expression. Cell Death Differ *18*, 1174-1183.
- 132. Lombard, D.B., Chua, K.F., Mostoslavsky, R., Franco, S., Gostissa, M., and Alt, F.W. (2005). DNA repair, genome stability, and aging. Cell *120*, 497-512.
- 133. London, W.B., Castleberry, R.P., Matthay, K.K., Look, A.T., Seeger, R.C., Shimada, H., Thorner, P., Brodeur, G., Maris, J.M., Reynolds, C.P., *et al.* (2005). Evidence for an age cutoff greater than 365 days for neuroblastoma risk group stratification in the Children's Oncology Group. J Clin Oncol 23, 6459-6465.
- 134. Lopez, G., Conkrite, K.L., Doepner, M., Rathi, K.S., Modi, A., Vaksman, Z., Farra, L., Hyson, E., Noureddine, M., Wei, J.S., *et al.* (2020). Somatic structural variation targets neurodevelopmental genes and identifies SHANK2 as a tumor suppressor in neuroblastoma. Genome Res.
- 135. Lücking, U., Wortmann, L., Wengner, A.M., Lefranc, J., Lienau, P., Briem, H., Siemeister, G., Bömer, U., Denner, K., Schäfer, M., *et al.* (2020). Damage Incorporated: Discovery of the Potent, Highly Selective, Orally Available ATR Inhibitor BAY 1895344 with Favorable Pharmacokinetic Properties and Promising Efficacy in Monotherapy and in Combination Treatments in Preclinical Tumor Models. J Med Chem *63*, 7293-7325.
- 136. Lundberg, G., Sehic, D., Länsberg, J.K., Øra, I., Frigyesi, A., Castel, V., Navarro, S., Piqueras, M., Martinsson, T., Noguera, R., *et al.* (2011). Alternative lengthening of telomeres-an enhanced chromosomal instability in aggressive non-MYCN amplified and telomere elongated neuroblastomas. Genes Chromosomes Cancer *50*, 250-262.
- 137. Ma, Z., Hill, D.A., Collins, M.H., Morris, S.W., Sumegi, J., Zhou, M., Zuppan, C., and Bridge, J.A. (2003). Fusion of ALK to the Ran-binding protein 2 (RANBP2) gene in inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor. Genes Chromosomes Cancer *37*, 98-105.
- 138. Manning, G., Whyte, D.B., Martinez, R., Hunter, T., and Sudarsanam, S. (2002). The protein kinase complement of the human genome. Science *298*, 1912-1934.
- 139. Manolio, T.A., Collins, F.S., Cox, N.J., Goldstein, D.B., Hindorff, L.A., Hunter, D.J., McCarthy, M.I., Ramos, E.M., Cardon, L.R., Chakravarti, A., *et al.* (2009). Finding the missing heritability of complex diseases. Nature *461*, 747-753.
- Maris, J.M. (2010). Recent advances in neuroblastoma. N Engl J Med *362*, 2202-2211.
 Maris, J.M., Hogarty, M.D., Bagatell, R., and Cohn, S.L. (2007). Neuroblastoma. Lancet
- 369, 2106-2120.
- 142. Maris, J.M., and Matthay, K.K. (1999). Molecular biology of neuroblastoma. J Clin Oncol 17, 2264-2279.

- 143. Maris, J.M., Morton, C.L., Gorlick, R., Kolb, E.A., Lock, R., Carol, H., Keir, S.T., Reynolds, C.P., Kang, M.H., Wu, J., *et al.* (2010). Initial testing of the aurora kinase A inhibitor MLN8237 by the Pediatric Preclinical Testing Program (PPTP). Pediatr Blood Cancer *55*, 26-34.
- 144. Martinsson, T., Eriksson, T., Abrahamsson, J., Caren, H., Hansson, M., Kogner, P., Kamaraj, S., Schönherr, C., Weinmar, J., Ruuth, K., *et al.* (2011). Appearance of the novel activating F1174S ALK mutation in neuroblastoma correlates with aggressive tumor progression and unresponsiveness to therapy. Cancer Res *71*, 98-105.
- 145. Matsuoka, S., Ballif, B.A., Smogorzewska, A., McDonald, E.R., 3rd, Hurov, K.E., Luo, J., Bakalarski, C.E., Zhao, Z., Solimini, N., Lerenthal, Y., *et al.* (2007). ATM and ATR substrate analysis reveals extensive protein networks responsive to DNA damage. Science *316*, 1160-1166.
- 146. Matthay, K.K. (2008). Chemotherapy for neuroblastoma: does it hit the target? Lancet Oncol *9*, 195-196.
- 147. Matthay, K.K., Maris, J.M., Schleiermacher, G., Nakagawara, A., Mackall, C.L., Diller, L., and Weiss, W.A. (2016). Neuroblastoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers *2*, 16078.
- 148. Matthay, K.K., Villablanca, J.G., Seeger, R.C., Stram, D.O., Harris, R.E., Ramsay, N.K., Swift, P., Shimada, H., Black, C.T., Brodeur, G.M., *et al.* (1999). Treatment of high-risk neuroblastoma with intensive chemotherapy, radiotherapy, autologous bone marrow transplantation, and 13-cis-retinoic acid. Children's Cancer Group. N Engl J Med *341*, 1165-1173.
- 149. Mazot, P., Cazes, A., Boutterin, M.C., Figueiredo, A., Raynal, V., Combaret, V., Hallberg, B., Palmer, R.H., Delattre, O., Janoueix-Lerosey, I., *et al.* (2011). The constitutive activity of the ALK mutated at positions F1174 or R1275 impairs receptor trafficking. Oncogene *30*, 2017-2025.
- McDermott, U., Iafrate, A.J., Gray, N.S., Shioda, T., Classon, M., Maheswaran, S., Zhou, W., Choi, H.G., Smith, S.L., Dowell, L., *et al.* (2008). Genomic alterations of anaplastic lymphoma kinase may sensitize tumors to anaplastic lymphoma kinase inhibitors. Cancer Res *68*, 3389-3395.
- 151. Meis, J.M., and Enzinger, F.M. (1991). Inflammatory fibrosarcoma of the mesentery and retroperitoneum. A tumor closely simulating inflammatory pseudotumor. Am J Surg Pathol *15*, 1146-1156.
- 152. Mo, E.S., Cheng, Q., Reshetnyak, A.V., Schlessinger, J., and Nicoli, S. (2017). Alk and Ltk ligands are essential for iridophore development in zebrafish mediated by the receptor tyrosine kinase Ltk. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *114*, 12027-12032.
- 153. Molenaar, J.J., Koster, J., Zwijnenburg, D.A., van Sluis, P., Valentijn, L.J., van der Ploeg, I., Hamdi, M., van Nes, J., Westerman, B.A., van Arkel, J., *et al.* (2012). Sequencing of neuroblastoma identifies chromothripsis and defects in neuritogenesis genes. Nature *483*, 589-593.
- 154. Monclair, T., Mosseri, V., Cecchetto, G., De Bernardi, B., Michon, J., and Holmes, K. (2015). Influence of image-defined risk factors on the outcome of patients with localised neuroblastoma. A report from the LNESG1 study of the European International Society of Paediatric Oncology Neuroblastoma Group. Pediatr Blood Cancer *62*, 1536-1542.
- 155. Mora, J., Cheung, N.K., Kushner, B.H., LaQuaglia, M.P., Kramer, K., Fazzari, M., Heller, G., Chen, L., and Gerald, W.L. (2000). Clinical categories of neuroblastoma are associated with different patterns of loss of heterozygosity on chromosome arm 1p. J Mol Diagn 2, 37-46.
- 156. Moreno, L., Barone, G., DuBois, S.G., Molenaar, J., Fischer, M., Schulte, J., Eggert, A., Schleiermacher, G., Speleman, F., Chesler, L., *et al.* (2020). Accelerating drug development for neuroblastoma: Summary of the Second Neuroblastoma Drug Development Strategy forum from Innovative Therapies for Children with Cancer and International Society of Paediatric Oncology Europe Neuroblastoma. Eur J Cancer *136*, 52-68.
- 157. Moreno, L., Caron, H., Geoerger, B., Eggert, A., Schleiermacher, G., Brock, P., Valteau-Couanet, D., Chesler, L., Schulte, J.H., De Preter, K., et al. (2017). Accelerating drug development for neuroblastoma New Drug Development Strategy: an Innovative Therapies for Children with Cancer, European Network for Cancer Research in Children and Adolescents and International Society of Paediatric Oncology Europe Neuroblastoma project. Expert Opin Drug Discov *12*, 801-811.
- 158. Morris, S.W., Kirstein, M.N., Valentine, M.B., Dittmer, K.G., Shapiro, D.N., Saltman, D.L., and Look, A.T. (1994). Fusion of a kinase gene, ALK, to a nucleolar protein gene, NPM, in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Science *263*, 1281-1284.

- 159. Morris, S.W., Naeve, C., Mathew, P., James, P.L., Kirstein, M.N., Cui, X., and Witte, D.P. (1997). ALK, the chromosome 2 gene locus altered by the t(2;5) in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, encodes a novel neural receptor tyrosine kinase that is highly related to leukocyte tyrosine kinase (LTK). Oncogene *14*, 2175-2188.
- 160. Mossé, Y.P. (2016). Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase as a Cancer Target in Pediatric Malignancies. Clin Cancer Res 22, 546-552.
- Mosse, Y.P., Greshock, J., Margolin, A., Naylor, T., Cole, K., Khazi, D., Hii, G., Winter, C., Shahzad, S., Asziz, M.U., *et al.* (2005). High-resolution detection and mapping of genomic DNA alterations in neuroblastoma. Genes Chromosomes Cancer *43*, 390-403.
- 162. Mossé, Y.P., Laudenslager, M., Longo, L., Cole, K.A., Wood, A., Attiyeh, E.F., Laquaglia, M.J., Sennett, R., Lynch, J.E., Perri, P., *et al.* (2008). Identification of ALK as a major familial neuroblastoma predisposition gene. Nature *455*, 930-935.
- 163. Mossé, Y.P., Lim, M.S., Voss, S.D., Wilner, K., Ruffner, K., Laliberte, J., Rolland, D., Balis, F.M., Maris, J.M., Weigel, B.J., *et al.* (2013). Safety and activity of crizotinib for paediatric patients with refractory solid tumours or anaplastic large-cell lymphoma: a Children's Oncology Group phase 1 consortium study. Lancet Oncol *14*, 472-480.
- 164. Mossé, Y.P., Voss, S.D., Lim, M.S., Rolland, D., Minard, C.G., Fox, E., Adamson, P., Wilner, K., Blaney, S.M., and Weigel, B.J. (2017). Targeting ALK With Crizotinib in Pediatric Anaplastic Large Cell Lymphoma and Inflammatory Myofibroblastic Tumor: A Children's Oncology Group Study. J Clin Oncol 35, 3215-3221.
- 165. Mossé, Y.P., Wood, A., and Maris, J.M. (2009). Inhibition of ALK signaling for cancer therapy. Clin Cancer Res *15*, 5609-5614.
- 166. Murga, M., Bunting, S., Montaña, M.F., Soria, R., Mulero, F., Cañamero, M., Lee, Y., McKinnon, P.J., Nussenzweig, A., and Fernandez-Capetillo, O. (2009). A mouse model of ATR-Seckel shows embryonic replicative stress and accelerated aging. Nat Genet *41*, 891-898.
- 167. Nakahara, T., Kita, A., Yamanaka, K., Mori, M., Amino, N., Takeuchi, M., Tominaga, F., Hatakeyama, S., Kinoyama, I., Matsuhisa, A., *et al.* (2007). YM155, a novel small-molecule survivin suppressant, induces regression of established human hormone-refractory prostate tumor xenografts. Cancer Res *67*, 8014-8021.
- 168. Narasimha, A.M., Kaulich, M., Shapiro, G.S., Choi, Y.J., Sicinski, P., and Dowdy, S.F. (2014). Cyclin D activates the Rb tumor suppressor by mono-phosphorylation. Elife *3*.
- 169. Negrini, S., Gorgoulis, V.G., and Halazonetis, T.D. (2010). Genomic instability--an evolving hallmark of cancer. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *11*, 220-228.
- 170. O'Driscoll, M., Gennery, A.R., Seidel, J., Concannon, P., and Jeggo, P.A. (2004). An overview of three new disorders associated with genetic instability: LIG4 syndrome, RS-SCID and ATR-Seckel syndrome. DNA Repair (Amst) *3*, 1227-1235.
- 171. Ohali, A., Avigad, S., Ash, S., Goshen, Y., Luria, D., Feinmesser, M., Zaizov, R., and Yaniv, I. (2006). Telomere length is a prognostic factor in neuroblastoma. Cancer *107*, 1391-1399.
- 172. Onciu, M., Behm, F.G., Downing, J.R., Shurtleff, S.A., Raimondi, S.C., Ma, Z., Morris, S.W., Kennedy, W., Jones, S.C., and Sandlund, J.T. (2003). ALK-positive plasmablastic B-cell lymphoma with expression of the NPM-ALK fusion transcript: report of 2 cases. Blood *102*, 2642-2644.
- 173. Otto, T., Horn, S., Brockmann, M., Eilers, U., Schüttrumpf, L., Popov, N., Kenney, A.M., Schulte, J.H., Beijersbergen, R., Christiansen, H., *et al.* (2009). Stabilization of N-Myc is a critical function of Aurora A in human neuroblastoma. Cancer Cell *15*, 67-78.
- 174. Otto, T., and Sicinski, P. (2017). Cell cycle proteins as promising targets in cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer *17*, 93-115.
- 175. Palmer, R.H., Vernersson, E., Grabbe, C., and Hallberg, B. (2009). Anaplastic lymphoma kinase: signalling in development and disease. Biochem J *420*, 345-361.
- 176. Panagopoulos, I., Nilsson, T., Domanski, H.A., Isaksson, M., Lindblom, P., Mertens, F., and Mandahl, N. (2006). Fusion of the SEC31L1 and ALK genes in an inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor. Int J Cancer *118*, 1181-1186.
- 177. Park, J.R., Bagatell, R., London, W.B., Maris, J.M., Cohn, S.L., Mattay, K.K., and Hogarty, M. (2013). Children's Oncology Group's 2013 blueprint for research: neuroblastoma. Pediatr Blood Cancer *60*, 985-993.
- 178. Park, J.R., Eggert, A., and Caron, H. (2010). Neuroblastoma: biology, prognosis, and treatment. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am 24, 65-86.

- 179. Patel, A.S., Murphy, K.M., Hawkins, A.L., Cohen, J.S., Long, P.P., Perlman, E.J., and Griffin, C.A. (2007). RANBP2 and CLTC are involved in ALK rearrangements in inflammatory myofibroblastic tumors. Cancer Genet Cytogenet *176*, 107-114.
- 180. Pearson, A.D., Craft, A.W., Pinkerton, C.R., Meller, S.T., and Reid, M.M. (1992). Highdose rapid schedule chemotherapy for disseminated neuroblastoma. Eur J Cancer *28a*, 1654-1659.
- 181. Peifer, M., Hertwig, F., Roels, F., Dreidax, D., Gartlgruber, M., Menon, R., Krämer, A., Roncaioli, J.L., Sand, F., Heuckmann, J.M., *et al.* (2015). Telomerase activation by genomic rearrangements in high-risk neuroblastoma. Nature *526*, 700-704.
- 182. Pike, K.G., Malagu, K., Hummersone, M.G., Menear, K.A., Duggan, H.M., Gomez, S., Martin, N.M., Ruston, L., Pass, S.L., and Pass, M. (2013). Optimization of potent and selective dual mTORC1 and mTORC2 inhibitors: the discovery of AZD8055 and AZD2014. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 23, 1212-1216.
- 183. Prokoph, N., Larose, H., Lim, M.S., Burke, G.A.A., and Turner, S.D. (2018). Treatment Options for Paediatric Anaplastic Large Cell Lymphoma (ALCL): Current Standard and beyond. Cancers (Basel) *10*.
- 184. Pugh, T.J., Morozova, O., Attiyeh, E.F., Asgharzadeh, S., Wei, J.S., Auclair, D., Carter, S.L., Cibulskis, K., Hanna, M., Kiezun, A., *et al.* (2013). The genetic landscape of high-risk neuroblastoma. Nat Genet *45*, 279-284.
- Rader, J., Russell, M.R., Hart, L.S., Nakazawa, M.S., Belcastro, L.T., Martinez, D., Li, Y., Carpenter, E.L., Attiyeh, E.F., Diskin, S.J., *et al.* (2013). Dual CDK4/CDK6 inhibition induces cell-cycle arrest and senescence in neuroblastoma. Clin Cancer Res *19*, 6173-6182.
- 186. Rahal, Z., Abdulhai, F., Kadara, H., and Saab, R. (2018). Genomics of adult and pediatric solid tumors. Am J Cancer Res *8*, 1356-1386.
- 187. Reiff, T., Huber, L., Kramer, M., Delattre, O., Janoueix-Lerosey, I., and Rohrer, H. (2011). Midkine and Alk signaling in sympathetic neuron proliferation and neuroblastoma predisposition. Development *138*, 4699-4708.
- 188. Reinhardt, H.C., and Yaffe, M.B. (2009). Kinases that control the cell cycle in response to DNA damage: Chk1, Chk2, and MK2. Curr Opin Cell Biol *21*, 245-255.
- 189. Reshetnyak, A.V., Murray, P.B., Shi, X., Mo, E.S., Mohanty, J., Tome, F., Bai, H., Gunel, M., Lax, I., and Schlessinger, J. (2015). Augmentor α and β (FAM150) are ligands of the receptor tyrosine kinases ALK and LTK: Hierarchy and specificity of ligand-receptor interactions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *112*, 15862-15867.
- 190. Reynolds, C.P., Matthay, K.K., Villablanca, J.G., and Maurer, B.J. (2003). Retinoid therapy of high-risk neuroblastoma. Cancer Lett *197*, 185-192.
- 191. Reynolds, C.P., Schindler, P.F., Jones, D.M., Gentile, J.L., Proffitt, R.T., and Einhorn, P.A. (1994). Comparison of 13-cis-retinoic acid to trans-retinoic acid using human neuroblastoma cell lines. Prog Clin Biol Res *385*, 237-244.
- 192. Rikova, K., Guo, A., Zeng, Q., Possemato, A., Yu, J., Haack, H., Nardone, J., Lee, K., Reeves, C., Li, Y., *et al.* (2007). Global survey of phosphotyrosine signaling identifies oncogenic kinases in lung cancer. Cell *131*, 1190-1203.
- 193. Ritenour, L.E., Randall, M.P., Bosse, K.R., and Diskin, S.J. (2018). Genetic susceptibility to neuroblastoma: current knowledge and future directions. Cell Tissue Res *372*, 287-307.
- 194. Robertson, S.C., Tynan, J., and Donoghue, D.J. (2000). RTK mutations and human syndromes: when good receptors turn bad. Trends Genet *16*, 368.
- 195. Robinson, D.R., Wu, Y.M., and Lin, S.F. (2000). The protein tyrosine kinase family of the human genome. Oncogene *19*, 5548-5557.
- Rodig, S.J., Mino-Kenudson, M., Dacic, S., Yeap, B.Y., Shaw, A., Barletta, J.A., Stubbs, H., Law, K., Lindeman, N., Mark, E., *et al.* (2009). Unique clinicopathologic features characterize ALK-rearranged lung adenocarcinoma in the western population. Clin Cancer Res *15*, 5216-5223.
- 197. Rotow, J., and Bivona, T.G. (2017). Understanding and targeting resistance mechanisms in NSCLC. Nat Rev Cancer *17*, 637-658.
- 198. Ruzankina, Y., Pinzon-Guzman, C., Asare, A., Ong, T., Pontano, L., Cotsarelis, G., Zediak, V.P., Velez, M., Bhandoola, A., and Brown, E.J. (2007). Deletion of the developmentally essential gene ATR in adult mice leads to age-related phenotypes and stem cell loss. Cell Stem Cell *1*, 113-126.

- 199. Saito-Ohara, F., Imoto, I., Inoue, J., Hosoi, H., Nakagawara, A., Sugimoto, T., and Inazawa, J. (2003). PPM1D is a potential target for 17q gain in neuroblastoma. Cancer Res 63, 1876-1883.
- 200. Saito, D., Takase, Y., Murai, H., and Takahashi, Y. (2012). The dorsal aorta initiates a molecular cascade that instructs sympatho-adrenal specification. Science *336*, 1578-1581.
- Saldivar, J.C., Hamperl, S., Bocek, M.J., Chung, M., Bass, T.E., Cisneros-Soberanis, F., Samejima, K., Xie, L., Paulson, J.R., Earnshaw, W.C., *et al.* (2018). An intrinsic S/G(2) checkpoint enforced by ATR. Science *361*, 806-810.
- 202. Salloum, R., Hummel, T.R., Kumar, S.S., Dorris, K., Li, S., Lin, T., Daryani, V.M., Stewart, C.F., Miles, L., Poussaint, T.Y., *et al.* (2016). A molecular biology and phase II study of imetelstat (GRN163L) in children with recurrent or refractory central nervous system malignancies: a pediatric brain tumor consortium study. J Neurooncol *129*, 443-451.
- 203. Sancar, A., Lindsey-Boltz, L.A., Unsal-Kaçmaz, K., and Linn, S. (2004). Molecular mechanisms of mammalian DNA repair and the DNA damage checkpoints. Annu Rev Biochem 73, 39-85.
- 204. Sarkaria, J.N., Busby, E.C., Tibbetts, R.S., Roos, P., Taya, Y., Karnitz, L.M., and Abraham, R.T. (1999). Inhibition of ATM and ATR kinase activities by the radiosensitizing agent, caffeine. Cancer Res *59*, 4375-4382.
- 205. Sasaki, T., Rodig, S.J., Chirieac, L.R., and Jänne, P.A. (2010). The biology and treatment of EML4-ALK non-small cell lung cancer. Eur J Cancer *46*, 1773-1780.
- 206. Sattu, K., Hochgräfe, F., Wu, J., Umapathy, G., Schönherr, C., Ruuth, K., Chand, D., Witek, B., Fuchs, J., Li, P.K., *et al.* (2013). Phosphoproteomic analysis of anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) downstream signaling pathways identifies signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 as a functional target of activated ALK in neuroblastoma cells. Febs j *280*, 5269-5282.
- 207. Savelyeva, L., Corvi, R., and Schwab, M. (1994). Translocation involving 1p and 17q is a recurrent genetic alteration of human neuroblastoma cells. Am J Hum Genet *55*, 334-340.
- Schleiermacher, G., Javanmardi, N., Bernard, V., Leroy, Q., Cappo, J., Rio Frio, T., Pierron, G., Lapouble, E., Combaret, V., Speleman, F., *et al.* (2014). Emergence of new ALK mutations at relapse of neuroblastoma. J Clin Oncol *32*, 2727-2734.
- 209. Schlessinger, J. (2000). Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases. Cell *103*, 211-225.
- 210. Schönherr, C., Ruuth, K., Kamaraj, S., Wang, C.L., Yang, H.L., Combaret, V., Djos, A., Martinsson, T., Christensen, J.G., Palmer, R.H., *et al.* (2012). Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase (ALK) regulates initiation of transcription of MYCN in neuroblastoma cells. Oncogene *31*, 5193-5200.
- 211. Schönherr, C., Ruuth, K., Yamazaki, Y., Eriksson, T., Christensen, J., Palmer, R.H., and Hallberg, B. (2011). Activating ALK mutations found in neuroblastoma are inhibited by Crizotinib and NVP-TAE684. Biochem J *440*, 405-413.
- 212. Schoppy, D.W., Ragland, R.L., Gilad, O., Shastri, N., Peters, A.A., Murga, M., Fernandez-Capetillo, O., Diehl, J.A., and Brown, E.J. (2012). Oncogenic stress sensitizes murine cancers to hypomorphic suppression of ATR. J Clin Invest *122*, 241-252.
- 213. Schwab, M., Praml, C., and Amler, L.C. (1996). Genomic instability in 1p and human malignancies. Genes Chromosomes Cancer *16*, 211-229.
- Shang, X., Burlingame, S.M., Okcu, M.F., Ge, N., Russell, H.V., Egler, R.A., David, R.D., Vasudevan, S.A., Yang, J., and Nuchtern, J.G. (2009). Aurora A is a negative prognostic factor and a new therapeutic target in human neuroblastoma. Mol Cancer Ther *8*, 2461-2469.
- 215. Shaw, A.T., and Engelman, J.A. (2013). ALK in lung cancer: past, present, and future. J Clin Oncol *31*, 1105-1111.
- 216. Shay, J.W. (2016). Role of Telomeres and Telomerase in Aging and Cancer. Cancer Discov *6*, 584-593.
- 217. Shiota, M., Nakamura, S., Ichinohasama, R., Abe, M., Akagi, T., Takeshita, M., Mori, N., Fujimoto, J., Miyauchi, J., Mikata, A., *et al.* (1995). Anaplastic large cell lymphomas expressing the novel chimeric protein p80NPM/ALK: a distinct clinicopathologic entity. Blood *86*, 1954-1960.
- 218. Shochat, S.J., Abt, A.B., and Schengrund, C.L. (1977). VCN-releasable sialic acid and gangliosides in human neuroblastomas. J Pediatr Surg *12*, 413-418.
- Shohet, J.M., Hicks, M.J., Plon, S.E., Burlingame, S.M., Stuart, S., Chen, S.Y., Brenner, M.K., and Nuchtern, J.G. (2002). Minichromosome maintenance protein MCM7 is a direct target of the MYCN transcription factor in neuroblastoma. Cancer Res *62*, 1123-1128.

- 220. Siaw, J.T., Javanmardi, N., Van den Eynden, J., Lind, D.E., Fransson, S., Martinez-Monleon, A., Djos, A., Sjöberg, R.M., Östensson, M., Carén, H., *et al.* (2020). 11q Deletion or ALK Activity Curbs DLG2 Expression to Maintain an Undifferentiated State in Neuroblastoma. Cell Rep *32*, 108171.
- Siaw, J.T., Wan, H., Pfeifer, K., Rivera, V.M., Guan, J., Palmer, R.H., and Hallberg, B. (2016). Brigatinib, an anaplastic lymphoma kinase inhibitor, abrogates activity and growth in ALK-positive neuroblastoma cells, Drosophila and mice. Oncotarget *7*, 29011-29022.
- 222. Sidell, N., Altman, A., Haussler, M.R., and Seeger, R.C. (1983). Effects of retinoic acid (RA) on the growth and phenotypic expression of several human neuroblastoma cell lines. Exp Cell Res *148*, 21-30.
- 223. Sloane, D.A., Trikic, M.Z., Chu, M.L., Lamers, M.B., Mason, C.S., Mueller, I., Savory, W.J., Williams, D.H., and Eyers, P.A. (2010). Drug-resistant aurora A mutants for cellular target validation of the small molecule kinase inhibitors MLN8054 and MLN8237. ACS Chem Biol *5*, 563-576.
- 224. Smith, V., and Foster, J. (2018). High-Risk Neuroblastoma Treatment Review. Children (Basel) *5*.
- 225. Soda, M., Choi, Y.L., Enomoto, M., Takada, S., Yamashita, Y., Ishikawa, S., Fujiwara, S., Watanabe, H., Kurashina, K., Hatanaka, H., *et al.* (2007). Identification of the transforming EML4-ALK fusion gene in non-small-cell lung cancer. Nature *448*, 561-566.
- 226. Sokol, E., and Desai, A.V. (2019). The Evolution of Risk Classification for Neuroblastoma. Children (Basel) 6.
- 227. Solomon, B.J., Besse, B., Bauer, T.M., Felip, E., Soo, R.A., Camidge, D.R., Chiari, R., Bearz, A., Lin, C.C., Gadgeel, S.M., *et al.* (2018). Lorlatinib in patients with ALK-positive nonsmall-cell lung cancer: results from a global phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol *19*, 1654-1667.
- 228. Stein, H., Mason, D.Y., Gerdes, J., O'Connor, N., Wainscoat, J., Pallesen, G., Gatter, K., Falini, B., Delsol, G., Lemke, H., *et al.* (1985). The expression of the Hodgkin's disease associated antigen Ki-1 in reactive and neoplastic lymphoid tissue: evidence that Reed-Sternberg cells and histiocytic malignancies are derived from activated lymphoid cells. Blood 66, 848-858.
- 229. Stewart, S.A., and Weinberg, R.A. (2006). Telomeres: cancer to human aging. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 22, 531-557.
- 230. Stiller, C.A., and Parkin, D.M. (1992). International variations in the incidence of neuroblastoma. Int J Cancer *52*, 538-543.
- 231. Takahashi, Y., Sipp, D., and Enomoto, H. (2013). Tissue interactions in neural crest cell development and disease. Science *341*, 860-863.
- 232. Takaki, T., Fukasawa, K., Suzuki-Takahashi, I., Semba, K., Kitagawa, M., Taya, Y., and Hirai, H. (2005). Preferences for phosphorylation sites in the retinoblastoma protein of D-type cyclin-dependent kinases, Cdk4 and Cdk6, in vitro. J Biochem *137*, 381-386.
- 233. Takeuchi, K., Choi, Y.L., Togashi, Y., Soda, M., Hatano, S., Inamura, K., Takada, S., Ueno, T., Yamashita, Y., Satoh, Y., *et al.* (2009). KIF5B-ALK, a novel fusion oncokinase identified by an immunohistochemistry-based diagnostic system for ALK-positive lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res *15*, 3143-3149.
- 234. Takeuchi, K., Soda, M., Togashi, Y., Ota, Y., Sekiguchi, Y., Hatano, S., Asaka, R., Noguchi, M., and Mano, H. (2011a). Identification of a novel fusion, SQSTM1-ALK, in ALKpositive large B-cell lymphoma. Haematologica *96*, 464-467.
- 235. Takeuchi, K., Soda, M., Togashi, Y., Sugawara, E., Hatano, S., Asaka, R., Okumura, S., Nakagawa, K., Mano, H., and Ishikawa, Y. (2011b). Pulmonary inflammatory myofibroblastic tumor expressing a novel fusion, PPFIBP1-ALK: reappraisal of anti-ALK immunohistochemistry as a tool for novel ALK fusion identification. Clin Cancer Res *17*, 3341-3348.
- Tanaka, H., Kaneko, N., Sakagami, H., Matsuya, T., Hiramoto, M., Yamanaka, Y., Mori, M., Koshio, H., Hirano, M., and Takeuchi, M. (2020). Naquotinib exerts antitumor activity in activated B-cell-like diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Leuk Res *88*, 106286.
- 237. Thomas, A., Redon, C.E., Sciuto, L., Padiernos, E., Ji, J., Lee, M.J., Yuno, A., Lee, S., Zhang, Y., Tran, L., *et al.* (2018). Phase I Study of ATR Inhibitor M6620 in Combination With Topotecan in Patients With Advanced Solid Tumors. J Clin Oncol *36*, 1594-1602.
- 238. Thompson, P.A., Drissi, R., Muscal, J.A., Panditharatna, E., Fouladi, M., Ingle, A.M., Ahern, C.H., Reid, J.M., Lin, T., Weigel, B.J., *et al.* (2013). A phase I trial of imetelstat in children with refractory or recurrent solid tumors: a Children's Oncology Group Phase I Consortium Study (ADVL112). Clin Cancer Res *19*, 6578-6584.

- 239. Togashi, Y., Soda, M., Sakata, S., Sugawara, E., Hatano, S., Asaka, R., Nakajima, T., Mano, H., and Takeuchi, K. (2012). KLC1-ALK: a novel fusion in lung cancer identified using a formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded tissue only. PLoS One *7*, e31323.
- 240. Tolbert, V.P., and Matthay, K.K. (2018). Neuroblastoma: clinical and biological approach to risk stratification and treatment. Cell Tissue Res *37*2, 195-209.
- 241. Trigg, R.M., Lee, L.C., Prokoph, N., Jahangiri, L., Reynolds, C.P., Amos Burke, G.A., Probst, N.A., Han, M., Matthews, J.D., Lim, H.K., *et al.* (2019). The targetable kinase PIM1 drives ALK inhibitor resistance in high-risk neuroblastoma independent of MYCN status. Nat Commun *10*, 5428.
- 242. Trigg, R.M., and Turner, S.D. (2018). ALK in Neuroblastoma: Biological and Therapeutic Implications. Cancers (Basel) *10*.
- 243. Tsubota, S., and Kadomatsu, K. (2018). Origin and initiation mechanisms of neuroblastoma. Cell Tissue Res 372, 211-221.
- 244. Tu, X., Kahila, M.M., Zhou, Q., Yu, J., Kalari, K.R., Wang, L., Harmsen, W.S., Yuan, J., Boughey, J.C., Goetz, M.P., *et al.* (2018). ATR Inhibition Is a Promising Radiosensitizing Strategy for Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. Mol Cancer Ther *17*, 2462-2472.
- 245. Turner, S.D., and Alexander, D.R. (2005). What have we learnt from mouse models of NPM-ALK-induced lymphomagenesis? Leukemia *19*, 1128-1134.
- 246. Ueda, T., Nakata, Y., Yamasaki, N., Oda, H., Sentani, K., Kanai, A., Onishi, N., Ikeda, K., Sera, Y., Honda, Z.I., *et al.* (2016). ALK(R1275Q) perturbs extracellular matrix, enhances cell invasion and leads to the development of neuroblastoma in cooperation with MYCN. Oncogene 35, 4447-4458.
- 247. Uemura, S., Ishida, T., Thwin, K.K.M., Yamamoto, N., Tamura, A., Kishimoto, K., Hasegawa, D., Kosaka, Y., Nino, N., Lin, K.S., *et al.* (2019). Dynamics of Minimal Residual Disease in Neuroblastoma Patients. Front Oncol *9*, 455.
- 248. Valentijn, L.J., Koster, J., Zwijnenburg, D.A., Hasselt, N.E., van Sluis, P., Volckmann, R., van Noesel, M.M., George, R.E., Tytgat, G.A., Molenaar, J.J., *et al.* (2015). TERT rearrangements are frequent in neuroblastoma and identify aggressive tumors. Nat Genet *47*, 1411-1414.
- 249. Van den Eynden, J., Umapathy, G., Ashouri, A., Cervantes-Madrid, D., Szydzik, J., Ruuth, K., Koster, J., Larsson, E., Guan, J., Palmer, R.H., *et al.* (2018). Phosphoproteome and gene expression profiling of ALK inhibition in neuroblastoma cell lines reveals conserved oncogenic pathways. Sci Signal *11*.
- 250. Van Roosbroeck, K., Cools, J., Dierickx, D., Thomas, J., Vandenberghe, P., Stul, M., Delabie, J., De Wolf-Peeters, C., Marynen, P., and Wlodarska, I. (2010). ALK-positive large B-cell lymphomas with cryptic SEC31A-ALK and NPM1-ALK fusions. Haematologica *95*, 509-513.
- 251. Van Roy, N., Laureys, G., Cheng, N.C., Willem, P., Opdenakker, G., Versteeg, R., and Speleman, F. (1994). 1;17 translocations and other chromosome 17 rearrangements in human primary neuroblastoma tumors and cell lines. Genes Chromosomes Cancer *10*, 103-114.
- 252. Vaughan, L., Clarke, P.A., Barker, K., Chanthery, Y., Gustafson, C.W., Tucker, E., Renshaw, J., Raynaud, F., Li, X., Burke, R., *et al.* (2016). Inhibition of mTOR-kinase destabilizes MYCN and is a potential therapy for MYCN-dependent tumors. Oncotarget *7*, 57525-57544.
- 253. Vendetti, F.P., Lau, A., Schamus, S., Conrads, T.P., O'Connor, M.J., and Bakkenist, C.J. (2015). The orally active and bioavailable ATR kinase inhibitor AZD6738 potentiates the anti-tumor effects of cisplatin to resolve ATM-deficient non-small cell lung cancer in vivo. Oncotarget 6, 44289-44305.
- Vernersson, E., Khoo, N.K., Henriksson, M.L., Roos, G., Palmer, R.H., and Hallberg, B. (2006). Characterization of the expression of the ALK receptor tyrosine kinase in mice. Gene Expr Patterns *6*, 448-461.
- 255. Vo, K.T., Matthay, K.K., Neuhaus, J., London, W.B., Hero, B., Ambros, P.F., Nakagawara, A., Miniati, D., Wheeler, K., Pearson, A.D., *et al.* (2014). Clinical, biologic, and prognostic differences on the basis of primary tumor site in neuroblastoma: a report from the international neuroblastoma risk group project. J Clin Oncol *32*, 3169-3176.
- 256. Vogelstein, B., Papadopoulos, N., Velculescu, V.E., Zhou, S., Diaz, L.A., Jr., and Kinzler, K.W. (2013). Cancer genome landscapes. Science 339, 1546-1558.
- 257. Walton, M.I., Eve, P.D., Hayes, A., Valenti, M.R., De Haven Brandon, A.K., Box, G., Hallsworth, A., Smith, E.L., Boxall, K.J., Lainchbury, M., *et al.* (2012). CCT244747 is a novel potent and selective CHK1 inhibitor with oral efficacy alone and in combination with genotoxic anticancer drugs. Clin Cancer Res *18*, 5650-5661.

258. Weber, A.M., and Ryan, A.J. (2015). ATM and ATR as therapeutic targets in cancer. Pharmacol Ther *149*, 124-138.

- 259. Weiss, J.B., Xue, C., Benice, T., Xue, L., Morris, S.W., and Raber, J. (2012). Anaplastic lymphoma kinase and leukocyte tyrosine kinase: functions and genetic interactions in learning, memory and adult neurogenesis. Pharmacol Biochem Behav *100*, 566-574.
- 260. Wengner, A.M., Siemeister, G., Lücking, U., Lefranc, J., Wortmann, L., Lienau, P., Bader, B., Bömer, U., Moosmayer, D., Eberspächer, U., *et al.* (2020). The Novel ATR Inhibitor BAY 1895344 Is Efficacious as Monotherapy and Combined with DNA Damage-Inducing or Repair-Compromising Therapies in Preclinical Cancer Models. Mol Cancer Ther *19*, 26-38.
- 261. Wenzel, E.S., and Singh, A.T.K. (2018). Cell-cycle Checkpoints and Aneuploidy on the Path to Cancer. In Vivo 32, 1-5.
- 262. Wickstroem, K., Hagemann, U.B., Kristian, A., Ellingsen, C., Sommer, A., Ellinger-Ziegelbauer, H., Wirnitzer, U., Hagelin, E.M., Larsen, A., Smeets, R., et al. (2019). Preclinical Combination Studies of an FGFR2 Targeted Thorium-227 Conjugate and the ATR Inhibitor BAY 1895344. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 105, 410-422.
- 263. Wiseman, H., and Halliwell, B. (1996). Damage to DNA by reactive oxygen and nitrogen species: role in inflammatory disease and progression to cancer. Biochem J *313 (Pt 1)*, 17-29.
- 264. Witek, B., El Wakil, A., Nord, C., Ahlgren, U., Eriksson, M., Vernersson-Lindahl, E., Helland, Å., Alexeyev, O.A., Hallberg, B., and Palmer, R.H. (2015). Targeted Disruption of ALK Reveals a Potential Role in Hypogonadotropic Hypogonadism. PLoS One *10*, e0123542.
- 265. Wong, D.W., Leung, E.L., Wong, S.K., Tin, V.P., Sihoe, A.D., Cheng, L.C., Au, J.S., Chung, L.P., and Wong, M.P. (2011). A novel KIF5B-ALK variant in nonsmall cell lung cancer. Cancer *117*, 2709-2718.
- 266. Yang, H.W., Chen, Y.Z., Takita, J., Soeda, E., Piao, H.Y., and Hayashi, Y. (2001). Genomic structure and mutational analysis of the human KIF1B gene which is homozygously deleted in neuroblastoma at chromosome 1p36.2. Oncogene *20*, 5075-5083.
- 267. Yang, R.K., and Sondel, P.M. (2010). Anti-GD2 Strategy in the Treatment of Neuroblastoma. Drugs Future *35*, 665.
- 268. Yang, Y., Qin, S.K., Zhu, J., Wang, R., Li, Y.M., Xie, Z.Y., and Wu, Q. (2017). A Rare STRN-ALK Fusion in Lung Adenocarcinoma Identified Using Next-Generation Sequencing-Based Circulating Tumor DNA Profiling Exhibits Excellent Response to Crizotinib. Mayo Clin Proc Innov Qual Outcomes 1, 111-116.
- 269. Yap, T.A., O'Carrigan, B., Penney, M.S., Lim, J.S., Brown, J.S., de Miguel Luken, M.J., Tunariu, N., Perez-Lopez, R., Rodrigues, D.N., Riisnaes, R., *et al.* (2020). Phase I Trial of Firstin-Class ATR Inhibitor M6620 (VX-970) as Monotherapy or in Combination With Carboplatin in Patients With Advanced Solid Tumors. J Clin Oncol *38*, 3195-3204.
- 270. Zappa, C., and Mousa, S.A. (2016). Non-small cell lung cancer: current treatment and future advances. Transl Lung Cancer Res *5*, 288-300.
- 271. Zeineldin, M., Federico, S., Chen, X., Fan, Y., Xu, B., Stewart, E., Zhou, X., Jeon, J., Griffiths, L., Nguyen, R., *et al.* (2020). MYCN amplification and ATRX mutations are incompatible in neuroblastoma. Nat Commun *11*, 913.
- Zhao, Y., Sfeir, A.J., Zou, Y., Buseman, C.M., Chow, T.T., Shay, J.W., and Wright, W.E. (2009). Telomere extension occurs at most chromosome ends and is uncoupled from fill-in in human cancer cells. Cell *138*, 463-475.
- Zheng, X.H., Nie, X., Fang, Y., Zhang, Z., Xiao, Y., Mao, Z., Liu, H., Ren, J., Wang, F., Xia, L., *et al.* (2017). A Cisplatin Derivative Tetra-Pt(bpy) as an Oncotherapeutic Agent for Targeting ALT Cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst *109*.
- 274. Zou, H.Y., Friboulet, L., Kodack, D.P., Engstrom, L.D., Li, Q., West, M., Tang, R.W., Wang, H., Tsaparikos, K., Wang, J., *et al.* (2015). PF-06463922, an ALK/ROS1 Inhibitor, Overcomes Resistance to First and Second Generation ALK Inhibitors in Preclinical Models. Cancer Cell 28, 70-81.